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FOREWORD 

In March of 1986, the Helsinki Institute convened a European 
Seminar on Non-Prosecution. The theme of the seminar was 
selec~.d in the light of the importance of this prosecutor i­
al decision in the over-all criminal policy of a country, 
and of the interest of the United Nations in promoting 
guidelines for the activity and fUnctions of the prosecutor. 

In preparation for the European Seminar, the Helsinki Insti­
tute requested the services of Dr. Professor Peter Tak of 
the University of Nijmegen, as a united Nations appointed ad 
hoc adviser. Dr. Tak, himself a former prosecutor with 
experience in transnational studies, undertook the prepara­
tion of a survey of the legal scope of nonprosecution in 
Europe, as basic documentation for the European Seminar. 

As Director of the Helsinki Institute, it is my great plea­
sure to include Dr. Tak's excellent report in the publica­
tion series of the Institute. Despite the daunting intel­
lectual challenge involved in analyzing the quite different 
prosecutorial services in Europe, Dr. Tak has been able to 
single out the key issues involved in nonprosecution, as 
well as develop a set of valuable recommendations. 

Dr. Tak's report is the first part of a set of two publica­
tions on the basis of the European Seminar. The second pub­
lication will contain a report on the proceedings of the Se­
minar itself, pr.epared by Dr. Professor Karoly Bard, as well 
as the papers presented at the seminar. 

Helsinki, 7 April 1985 Inkeri Anttila 
Director 
Helsinki Institute for 
Crime Prevention and Control, 
affiliated with the 
United Nations 
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INTRODUCTION * 
1. The criminal justice policy of a country is the product 
of interaction between the various policies generated by 
the organs of the criminal justice system. In accordance 
with its particular role and function within the legal 
framework, each of the respective organs, such as the legis­
lature, the police, the prosecution agency, the judiciary, 
the bar, the probation agency, and the prison administra­
tion, contributes to the criminal justice policy through its 
reaction to deviant behaviour. For example, the legisla­
ture, inter alia, provides the structure for the legal 
framewu~l\ through the establishment of abstract behavioral 
norms, the definition of subsequent duties delegated to the 
criminal justice agencies, and the provision of finances for 
the accomplishment of these duties. The police is delegated 
the duties concerning the prevention and the detection of 
law violations; the prosecution agency the responsibility 
for deciding whether prosecution must be instigated in a 
given case; the judge the task of sentencing and imposing 
the appropriate penalty and/or measures; the bar with the 
defence of the accused; the probation service with the 
supervision and support of the offender in the community; 
and the prison administration with the execution and super­
vision of the confinement of the condemned. To some degree, 
these agents exercise discretion in the execution of their 
duties. 

Through the utilization ,of this discretion, they all contri­
bute to the creation and the recreation of the underlying 
criminal justice philosophy, and of the subsequent practical 
criminal policy. This policy is the product of choices, of 
settings of priorities, and of the mutual and co-existing 
influences of all these agencies, which together shape it in 
its final practical form. 

2. The prosecution agency or service plays a pivotal role 
in the administration of justice. The decisions made by 
prosecutors influence other actors in the criminal justice 
framework. Not only does his decision involve profound con­
sequences for the defendant, but repeated refusals to prose­
cute certain crimes may also lead to a decline in the inves­
tigation and charging of offences by the police. In turn, 
the charges laid against an accused largely delineate the 
adjudicatory and dispositionary functions of the courts. 
The prosecutorial decision consequently has a significant 
impact on the rest of the criminal justice agencies, and on 
their everyday functions. 

* I would like to express my thanks to Miss Hannele Jantti, 
from Simon Fraser University, Canada, who has functioned as 
my research assistant during my stays in Helsinki, in 1985 
and in 1986. 
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This report focuses on the contribution of the public prose­
cution agency to the formulation of criminal policy through 
its utilization of prosecutorial discretionary power. The 
main concern of this report is the existence and the extent 
of this power in the European countries included in th~s 
report. The question to be answered concerns the extent to 
which a given prosecution agency possesses discretionary 
prosecutorial powers, and the extent of the utilization of 
this power. 

The discretionary prosecutorial power has been considerably 
expanded over the past twenty years in many of the European 
jurisdictions, both in law and in practice. Jurisdictions 
requiring compulsory prosecution of all detected and inves­
tigated affences have vested t~e prosecution service with 
the right to waive prosecution in cases involving minor 
crimes, or cases where the offender has become a victim of 
his own offence, or the jurisdictions have introQuced new 
ways of dealing with offences which circumvent the formal 
court procedure (such as conditional discontinuance of the 
criminal proceedings) applied to criminal acts in general, 
or to specific crimes (such as those related to drug abuse). 

Also in jurisdictions which recognize discretionary prosecu­
tion, the use of this power appears to have been consider·· 
ably extended. Indeed, statistics show that the percentage 
of non-prosecuted offences have inGreased over the past 
twenty years in such countries. 

Although the legal framework for the utilization of discre­
tionary power has been reduced in some countries through the 
abolition of the diversion alternative of transferring the 
case to another "non-criminal" court (such as a people's 
court), the extent of discretionary power does not seem to 
have been affected, due to the coinciding expansion of the 
prosecutorial discretionary power to other areas of criminal 
law. 

The general rise in crime, particularly in minor crimes 
such as shoplifting, cheque frauds and traffic offences, has 
led many jurisdictions to implement major changes in their 
administration of justice for practical reasons. However, 
it must be stressed that these changes have not only been 
based on the demand for efficiency in the administration of 
justice. New perspectives on crime control, on the legal 
position of the victim and the offender, as well as new 
approaches to crime, have been decisive factors in this 
process of change. One of the changes that has occured in 
the administration of justice has been the innovation of 
alternatives to prosecution which were, until recently, 
relatively rare. These alternatives are numerous, as will 
be seen in this report. The various aspects of the prosecu­
torial decision form the main topic of this report. 
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3. The working definition provided for this report is that 
"non-prosecution" shall be understood as: 

any decision by the prosecutor or corresponding 
official according to which he does not bring a case to 
court, despite the availability of evidence regarding 
the guilt of a specified person. 

In the course of this report, a more precise definition for 
this term will be provided. This is due to the fact that, 
in many of the criminal justice systems studied, other 
prerequisites or conditions are placed on prosecution, in 
addition to the sufficiency of evidence in a case. It must 
also be noted that in cases where a prosecutor can not 
prosecute because of the absence of these prerequisites or 
conditions, we would not speak of the utilization of a 
discretionary power, due to the prosecutor's lack of choice 
with respect to prosecution. 

4. In the market economy countries of Europe, the primary 
prerequisite for the utilization of prosecutorial discre­
tionary power is the existence of a criminal offence. This 
is the context within which the utilization of the discre­
tionary power in these countries is discussed in the pre­
sent report. 

However, when we adopt this definition, we exclude the use 
of discretion - which in practice is rather restricted - by 
the investigating or the prosecuting agencies of the social­
ist countries, which exists with respect to whether or not 
an act is considered a criminal offence. 

The introductory sections of the socialist countries' penal 
codes contain a definition of a criminal offence: an act 
which corresponds with the elements defined by the penal 
law, and which endangers society is a criminal offence. 
(The relevant provisions of the penal codes ~or the respec­
tive countries are: Bulgaria art. 9(1), Czechoslovakia 3(1), 
German Democratic Republic 1(1), Hungary 10 (1), Poland 1, 
Romania 17, RSFSR 7(2), Yugoslavia 8 (1». 

Consequently, an act which represents an insignificant danger 
to society (for example, because of slight importance and 
insignificance, or absence of detrimental consequences) does 
not constitute a criminal offence in Bulgaria (art. 19(2», 
Czechoslovakia (3(2», the German Democratic Republic 
(3(1», Poland (26 I), Romania (18(1», RSFSR (7(2», and 
Yugoslavia (8(2». 

In Hungary, however, sections 28 and 36 of the penal code 
state that an act is not punishable if, at the time of its 
perpetration, it represented a danger so slight to society 
that even the mildest punishment applicable would appear 
unnecessary. Therefore, lack of social danger is a ground 
for non-prosecution in Hungary. 
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The doctrine underlying this legal reality is known as the 
material concept of crime. The investigating or the prose­
cuting agency decides, to a considerable extent, whether the 
social danger of an act is significant. The prosecutlon 
agent must evaluate, according to his own jUdgement, the 
degree to which an act harms society, specifically taking 
into consideration the importance of the protected interests 
affected by the act, the manner in which the act was commit­
ted and its consequences, the circumstances surrounding the 
act, the personality of the offender, the degree of his 
culpability, and the offender's motives (e.g. section 3, 
par. 4 of the Czechoslovakian penal code, section 58 of the 
Code of Criminal Procedure of the German Democratic Re­
public). 

The assessment of all of these factors, together with the 
consideration of whether or not the act is criminal, is u~ 
to the prosecution agency. When the social danger of an act 
is insignificant, criminal prosecutiQn can not take place. 
If it has been initiated, it cannot be continued. 

This fact, however, does not mean that such an act goes 
unnoticed. For example, the authorities in Hungary (such as 
the police, the prosecutor, or the court), may express their 
disapproval via an admonition, and warn the perpetrator to 
abstain from further law-breaking. In the German Democratic 
Republic, an act may be determined to constitute a minor 
offence (Verfehlung), an infringement (Ordnungswidrigkeit), 
or a breach of discipline (Disziplinarverstoss). The act 
may then be transferred to another (non-criminal) court. 

No detailed information is ~vailable to the present author 
on the practical extent of the utilization of this type of 
discretionary power, but it appears to be rather restricted. 
For example, less than two percent of all reported cases in 
Yugoslavia in recent years have been determined not to be 
criminal due to the act's insignificant social danger. 

Further on in this report, we will explain how we view this 
decision as comparable with the prosecutorial discretion 
exercised in the market economy countries. This "material 
concept of crime" demonstrates the difficulties in formula­
ting a definition of non-prosecution, which would cover its 
existence and application in the various, and sometimes very 
differing, criminal justice systems. We must therefore be 
flexible with the working definition. 

5. There is another point which must be raised in this con­
text. In many countries, the legal system contains proce­
dures which lead to official reactions, but which circumvent 
the official court contact. For example, in Turkey, France, 
Greece, Belgium, Luxembourg, Italy, Scotland, and the Ne­
therlands, an offender can, at times, avoid a criminal 
charge by voluntarily paying a certain amount of money 
either to a treasury or the victim. In some legal systems, 
this possibility exists only for minor offences, while other 
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systems allow its use for more serious crimes. This is 
legally known as a "transaction", "composition", or "settle­
ment out of court", and is not considered a waiver of prose­
cution. It appears, however, to be comparable with the 
conditional waiver of prosecution existing in various legal 
systems. we will deal with this procp.dural possibility, to 
the extent of the information availabl~ to us, as it fits 
within the framework of the prosecutorial waiver. 

Another procedural possibility which is comparable to non­
prosecution is the caution, which, for example, in England 
and Wales, is used instead of official court contact in 
connection with a large number of detected crimes. The 
formal caution has its roots in the discretionary power of 
the police ovver whether or not to initiate criminal pro­
ceedings when ~n offence is disclosed, and is generally 
regarded as an alternative to prosecution. In practice, the 
caution implicates that the offender is reprimanded with a 
formal warning by a senior police officer, with no fUrther 
action taking place. No statutory definitiofi of cautioning 
exi~ts, except concerning juveniles. 

cautions are utilized primarily with young or elderly of­
fenders in minor offences, with those who are mentally 
disturbed or under particular stress, and with first offend­
ers. The police will usually issue a caution only when the 
following conditions are met: 
- there is sufficient evidence that an offence has been 

committed1 
- the offender admits th~ offence; and 
- the offender consents to a caution. 

If these conditions are met, the decision to caution is 
made, keeping in mind: 
- the background of the offender; 
- the gravity of the offence; 
- the wishes of the aggrieved person; and 
- any recommendations of the social services and other con-

cerned agencies. 

In a strict sense, cautioning is not considered a prosecuto­
rial waiver, whereas in the Netherlands, for example, the 
reprimand, which is a comparable procedural alternative, is 
perceived as a waiver. Despite this fact, a caution will be 
considered a waiver in the present report, as it is based on 
the utilization of discretionary power, and it results in 
the circumvention of court proceedings. 

These alternatives clnsely resemble thp so-c~lled simplified 
procedures, such as those known in the Scandinavian coun­
tries and in the Federal Republic of Germany. In particu­
lar, the most common alttrnative for misdemeanors is a 
special summary procedure, such as a penal order procedure. 
The prosecutor drafts an order directing the defendant to 
pay a certain fine. Unless opposed by the accused, the 
order then becomes final, and the need for a trial is elimi­
nated. 
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various forms of diversion also exist in the socialist 
countries. The most important of these (for the purposes of 
this report) appears to be the transfer of cases to social 
or comrade courts, conflict and dispute commissions, ~r 
other agencies of public social activity which deal with 
offences. The procedural framework of these courts varies 
considerablY from the administration of justice by state 
courts in the context of an ordinary criminal trial. The 
main aim of the functioning of these "alternative" non­
criminal courts is the prevention of law-breaking, the edu­
cation of the people through persuasion and influence, the 
settlement of conflicts caused by the offence, and the 
avoidance of a complicated court procedure ~nere a criminal 
trial seems unnecessary. These "alternative" courts may 
order various forms of restitution to be paid by the offen­
der, such as performance of work deemed to be socially 
useful, or apologising to the victim or to the concerned 
collective of the working people. The court may also order 
the offender to pay a fine. 

It is therefore clear that a waiver of prosecution does not 
necessarily imply a total absence of a official reaction~ it 
merely constitutes a circumvention of the court system. 

6. This report will not contain descriptions of the organi­
zational structures of the prosecution services or agencies. 
Also, tasks other than prosecution delegated to the prosecu­
tion services or agencies shall not be dealt with within 
the context of this report. Such descriptions would be too 
time-consuming, as the variety of structures and tasks is 
too vast to be dealt with within the space of a few lines. 

Indeed, it can be stated that no single uniformly organized 
prosecution service exists in Europe: At least three dif­
ferent organizational forms appear prevalent: 

- the prosecution services organized according to the French 
Napoleonic concept (e.g. Italy, Germany, Belgium, the 
Netherlands, and France)~ 

- the Prokuratura organized according to the socialist con­
cept (in all of the socialist countries)~ 

- the absence of an independent prosecution service (England 
and Wales until 1986, Ireland) •. 

In addition to these forms, mixed organizational structures 
aleo exist (e.g. in Spain). 

If the legal tasks of an agency consist mainly of prosecuto­
rial functions, it is apparent that the organizational 
structure of that agency differs significantly from that of 
an agency which is responsible for tasks which are more 
diversified. 
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For this reason, for example the structure of the French 
'Ministere Public' can not be ao~pared with the structure of 
the Russian Prokuratura. 

The duties of the Prokuratura (the Procuracy) consist of the 
supervision of the exact and uniform compliance with the 
laws of the Soviet Union by the ministeries, state commit­
tees and departments, enterprises, institutions and organi­
zations, executive committees of local organs of the Soviets 
of the People's Deputies, kolkhozes, cooperatives, and other 
social organizations, officials and citizens of the USSR 
(Art. 1 Law on the Procuracy of the USSR of 30 November 
1979) • The initiation of the criminal proceedings in any 
case can be the result of such supervision, which is but one 
of the Prokuratura's duties. 

In contrast, the task of the French public prosecutor is 
much more restricted to ensuring compliance with the laws 
and the legal order. The Ministere Public is in charge of 
handling criminal matters, and bringing actions on behalf of 
the State. 

Unlike the French Ministere Public, the Prokuratura is not 
subject to the Ministry of Justice, and is independent of 
any other ministry. Although both the French Ministere 
Public and the Russian Prokuratura are rigor~usly hierarchi­
cal organizations, the first is a dependent body, while the 
latter is a completely autonomous organ. 

The Prokuratura in most of the socialist countries, such as 
Yugoslavia, Poland and Bulgaria, is a state service which, 
in the administration of its legal tasks, is independent of 
any other state agency or organization. This does not mean 
that the Prokuratura may apply a policy formulated within 
this agency. In Yugoslavia, for example, the Prokuratura 
must perform its function in accordance with the Constitu­
tion, the law, and the policy formulated by the Assembly of 
the Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia. In poland, 
the head of the prosecution service, the Procurator General, 
is accountable to the Council of State, and is obliged to 
act in accordance with the Council's guidelines. These 
instructions include,' as a rUle, directions respecting the 
general policy to be executed by the Prokuratura. 

The prosecution services of most of the market economy 
countries fortn part of the executive power of the state, and 
are subject to the authority of the Minister of Justice or 
an equivalent political officer who may issue directives 
for the execution of prosecutoria1 policy, and who may order 
the commencement of prosecution in a case. 

Such an authority, as a rule, is not vested with the power 
to order a waiver of prosecution for expediency's sake. 

Therefore, the prosecution service of a number of European 
countries exists as a more or less independent service, 
subjected to hierarchical governmental control. The Minis-
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ter, or whoever is the hierarchical head of the prosecution 
service, is accountable to the parliament for the general 
prosecution policy applied by the service in the Western 
European countries. 

The variety of lejal tasks imposed on the prosecution ser­
vices of the socialist countries as well as of the Western 
European countries is also of considerable importance. 

The main task of prosecution services in Western European 
countries is the administration of justice via the prosecu­
tion of detected and investigated offences. This task is 
procedural. In the socialist countries, the contribution of 
the Prokuratura to the administration of justice consists of 
tasks far more extensive than the prosecution of offences. 
Its overall task is the general supervision of the exact, 
uniform, and strict compliance of state agencies and other 
public or private agencies, bodies or individualS with the 
laws of the given country. This general supervision implies 
that the Prokuratura must file a protest with the adminis­
trative agency if an agency has acted illegally or has 
breached the existing regulations. This action does not 
lead as such to an annulment of the administrative act. In­
stead, on the basis of the protest, the administrative 
agency must examine the protested act, and annul or modify 
it so that it conforms with the law. The prosecution of 
offences is but one of the functions of the Prokuratura. 

No independent prosecution service has existed in the roun­
tries which belong to the Common Law system, such as Ire­
land, and England and Wales (however, since 1986, England 
and Wales have established such a service). Instead, the 
prosecutorial functions were divided amongst several public 
agencies, and subdelegated in a manner which reflected the 
decentralized structure of the police organizations. Unlike 
most of the Western European countries, the police in Eng­
land and Wales is not accountable to a superio~; instead, 
the police is accountable to the city council which is its 
employer. 

Both of these examples make it clear that a description of 
the specific chacteristics of the structure and tasks of the 
prosecution service could, in themselves, be the subject of 
a separate report in its own right. 

There is a second reason why this report does not deal with 
the issues of the structure and the tasks of the various 
prosecution services. 

This service is under reconstruction, or has only recently 
been reconstructed, in many of the European countries. For 
example, in 1986, the Prosecution of Offences Act was enact­
ed in England and Wales, creating the Crown Prosecution 
Service, a service which exists independent of the police. 

In Portugal, a Bill discussing the structure of the prosecu­
tion service has been passed recently (Lei organica do 
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Ministerio publico). 

In Denmark, 
prosecution's 
duties. 

a recent Bill addressing the reduction of the 
caseload proposed a reshuffling of police 

In Austria, Liechtenstein, Spain, and Italy, a total re­
form of their respective criminal procedural codes is fore­
seen in the near future. 

Since it became clear, during the preliminary preparations 
for this report, that the European countries exami~ed pos­
sessed varied and diversified prosecutorial serVlces, a 
pragmatic decision was made: detailed information about the 
organizational structure or the legal tasks of a given 
prosecution service in a particular country will be provided 
only as far as it appears necessary for the understanding of 
the utilization of prosecutorial discretionary power; other­
wise, due to the apparent diversity in their structures and 
tasks, such information will not be provided within the 
context of the present report. 

7. The interim report was based on information provided 
by twenty-one experts commissioned by the Helsinki Institute 
for Crime Prevention and Control, affiliated with the united 
Nations (HF-UNI) to prepare national reports on the existence 
and the practice of the waiver of prosecution in their 
respective countries (the list of experts is given in Annex 
I). They were requested to write a paper containing the 
following basic information regarding the criminal justice 
system in their country: 

1 The role of the prosecutor (or the corresponding 
official) in the criminal justice system. This would be a 
brief description of what official decides on the measure 
referred to above (i.e. to avoid the court system),and 
what his position is vis-a-vis the police and the courts. 
It would thus indicate who has the authority to decide on 
the measures. 

2 The normative basis for the walvlng of prosecution. This 
would refer to the relevant legislation and other provi­
sions, and to possible standing orders regulating the use 
of discretion in these cases, not only on the termination 
of cases, but also on the directing of cases outside of 
the criminal justice system. 

3 The alternatives available to the prosecutor. This would 
deal with the grounds on which the prosecutor can waive 
measures either completely or subject to certain con­
ditions. 

4 The availability of statistics and other empirical data on 
the activity of the prosecutors or other comparable offi­
cials dealing with this stage of the proceedings. 
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5 A bibliography of literature on the role of the prose­
cutor, either in national language(s) or in (another) 
major language. This would include e.g. handbooks de­
signed for the officials, university textbooks and acade­
mic treatises. 

8. After the preparation of the interim report in June 
1985, each of the twenty-one experts received a copy of the 
report, together with a questionnaire. The experts were 
asked to check the contents of the interim report, and to 
respond to the questions provided (Annex II). We are grate­
ful to these authors for their efforts to provide further 
detailed information. Unfortunately, no information was 
available for Albania, Austria, Belgium, Iceland, Liechten­
stein, Malta, Portugal, Romania and Spain for the interim 
report. Experts in these countries were invited to contri­
bute in order to expand the number of countries dealt with 
in the final report. We are particularly grateful to those 
experts who have written their national reports since the 
initial report. In as far as no national reports were pro­
vided, an attempt was made to answer the main questions of 
the report on the basis of the available literature. 

In November 1985, a select committee of experts gathered in 
Helsinki to discuss the interim report and the feasibility 
of a transnational comparison of statistical data regarding 
the practice of non-prosecution, which would be the next 
step for the completion of this study. One of the prerequi­
sites which must be fulfilled prior to further steps in 
this research is the completion of the theoretical and legal 
frameworks in respect of the use of discretion in the prose­
cutorial practice. Therefore, a meeting was scheduled for 
March 1986 in Helsinki with all of the experts who contribu­
ted to the study through the national reports, and who 
answered the questionnaire, in order to discuss the final 
draft of this report, as well as to obtain additional infor­
mation. 

9. Supplementary information was obtained from the litera­
ture which became available after an intensive search in 
various national and international libraries (such as the 
library of the Max Planck Institute for foreign and interna­
tional penal law, Freiburg, FRG). As the author of this 
report is able to read Dutch, German, French and English, 
the information available in these languages was accessible. 
A list of the literature used is included as a bibliogra­
phy at the end of the report. 

10. As already stated, the present report will deal espe­
cially with the existence and the extent of the utilization 
of prosecutorial discretionary power. 

The reasons for choosing this item for a transnational study 
are numerous. 
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One major reason is related to the general increase in crime 
which has become apparent in recent years in many countries. 
This increase in crime has subsequently increased the case­
loads of the criminal courts. Moreover, there has been an 
increase in the complexity of cases, and in the number of 
cases involving serious crimes, matters tying the courts up 
for extended periods of time. Examples of such complex and 
time-consuming matters are economic and environmental 
crimes, transnational fraud cases, drug offences, and cases 
involving corruption. The expansion of the judiciary has 
not kept pace with this increase in caseload, resulting in 
the considerable backlog now faced by the courts. This 
disproportion has not only resulted from financial diffi­
culties, but also from the simple fact that the size of 
the judiciary can not be indefinitely increased, if a high 
level of quality is desired. 

It should be mentioned in this context that 'law enforcement 
is a scarce resource'. It is increasingly difficult to 
ensure law enforcement, a difficulty which reduces the pub­
lic's confidence in the administration of criminal justice. 
Deep concern has been expressed in many of the European 
countries about the efficient functioning of the administra­
tion of justice. More than once have high officials of the 
law enforcement agencies stated that the criminal justice 
system is no longer able to maintain a minimum standard of 
law enforcement, which is essential in any state based on 
the rule of law. When the gap between the number of law 
violations and the number of official responses by law 
enforcement agencies becomes too wide, the objectives of 
deterrence and uniform enforcement are not adequately ach­
ieved, and it is feared that the tendency of citizens to 
take the law into their own hands can no longer be satisfac­
torily kept in check. To avoid this situation, both legis­
lative and practical measures have to be taken. Consequent­
ly, diversion has emerged as a measure alleviating this 
existing situation. 

Diversion exists in different forms in Europe. In many of 
the European countries, the legislatures have recently de­
cided to remove a large category of petty infractions, via 
statutory revision, from their criminal codes. The trans­
formation of former criminal acts to "Ordnungswidrigkeiten" 
or "Verfehlungen" (administrativelY sanctioned acts) in the 
Federal Republic of Germany and the German Democratic Repub­
lic may be taken as examples of this process of decriminali­
zation. 

Another measure to improve the administration of justice is 
the vesting of appropriate bodies other than the criminal 
courts with the power to deal with criminal acts, and with 
the power to impose non-criminal sanctions. 

As well, the other previously mentioned avenues of dealing 
with criminal cases, such as transactions, cautions, and 
transfers, constitute different forms of diversion, as does 
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non-prosecution. 

It can therefore be stated that diversion from the courts 
has gained importance as an alleviation measure in the 
existing situation. 

Diversion is generally used to deal with minor crimes, in 
order to provide the courts with more time to deal with more 
serious criminal offences. It appears that an important 
avenue for diverting cases is the utilization of discre­
tionary power by the public prosecutors. The pivotal role 
of the public prosecutor has grown in importance in this 
context. His prosecutorial decision has an impact on the 
influx of cases before the court, both quantitatively and 
qualitatively (i.e. he decides the content of the charge, 
and, in countries such as Iceland, France, Luxembourg, Scot­
land and the Netherlands, has some discretionary power to 
choose what crime the suspect will be charged with. For 
example, theft committed under aggravating circumstances may 
be responded to by a charge of theft without a mention of 
the aggravating circumstances). 

Both in countries which allow the prosecutor a discretionary 
power, and in countries which do not provide him with it, 
the prosecutor plays an important role in contributing to 
the relief of caseload pressure on the courts through the 
prosecutorial waiver. 

The discretionary power to initiate formal criminal charges 
against a suspect puts the prosecutor in a position of 
considerable influence in the criminal justice system. This 
fact in itself is more than enough of a reason to study the 
existence and the extent of discretionary prosecutorial 
power. 

Another major reason to study this item is related to the 
adoption of resolution VII during the Seventh united Na­
tions Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment 
of Offenders, held in Milan, Italy, 26 August - 6 September 
1985. In this resolution, the Committee on Crime Prevention 
and Control was called to consider, amongst other matters, 
the need for guidelines relating to the means of enhancing 
the prosecutor's contribution to the smooth functioning of 
the criminal justice system, and their co-operation with the 
police, as well as the scope of their discretionary power 
and their role in criminal proceedings. The Committee was 
asked to report thereon to futUre united Nations Congresses. 
This study made on the request of HEUNI will, it is hoped, 
contribute as a preliminary step to the proper implementa­
tion of the said resolution. 

11. In the present report, a large number of criminal jus­
tice systems are dealt with, which, although in some ways 
comparable, possess unique and particular characteristics. 
Our hesitation to make general, overall statements must 
therefore be appreciated. For example, drinking and driving 
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appears to be a matter dealt with in all of the European 
penal codes or regulations. However, the circumstances in 
which it is seen as a criminal offence, and the official 
reaction to its commission, vary from country to country. 
These variations are demonstrable by comparing the Nether­
lands and the Federal Republic of Germany. In the former, 
driving with a blood alcohol percentage, for example, of 
1.00 per mille constitutes a crime, while in the latter 
nation, it is considered an "Ordnungswidrigkeit", an admin­
istrative offence. In the Federal Republic of Germany, this 
act lacks the necessary level of moral guilt to justify its 
consideration as a criminal offence, whereas it is consi­
dered to be serious enough to deserve a penal sanction in 
the Netherlands. In accordance with its administrative 
nature, this act is dealt with by an administrative authori­
ty in the Federal Republic of Germany, and a penalty of 
imprisonment is non-existent for the act which does, in 
turn, exist in the Scandinavian countries. 

Decriminalization has occurred with respect to other crimes 
in other countries. In Bulgaria, for example, theft and 
illegal appropriation of state alld public property up to the 
value of fifty levas have been decriminalized, providing 
that the acts are committed by first offenders. These acts 
are not dealt with by the criminal courts but by administra­
tive agencies through the imposition of a fine. In other 
countries, theft under the same conditions remains a crime, 
but no prosecution may occur as diversion is utilized. 

While being aware of these kinds of differences, we never­
theless discuss such acts within the context of this report 
as far as these acts' are considered as crimes in the other 
countries. 

12. It should be noted that, particularly in the 
economy countries, the prosecutor's use of discretion 
the first filter in the criminal justice system. 
position is held by the police. 

market 
is not 

This 

The police can not detect and investigate all crimes. Va­
rious factors limit their ability to carry out their as­
signed tasks, such as the availability of manpower, and the 
complexity of certain crimes and cases. Consequently, it 
is necessary for the police to set out priorities for their 
duties. This priorization can be based on an explicitly 
formulated policy through which the competent and proper 
authorities request that the law enforcement officials con­
centrate their activities on certain types of crimes, and to 
allocate less time and energy to others. These "competent 
authorities" vary from one country to another. For example, 
in England and Wales, where no independent prosecution 
service existed until 1986, the police itself set these 
priorities, while in other countries it may be the prosecu­
tion agency. Such authorities may also give tacit direc­
tives for the formulation of an investigation and detection 
policy. Such directives seem to be usually given with 
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respect to offences of low priority. After a while, the 
directives, whether explicit or tacit, form practical guide­
lines for the prioritization of the police's investigation 
of offences. In addition, the police can develop their own 
criteria for dealing with various crimes. Overall, it can 
be stated that their strategies are influenced and deter­
mined by various factors, including internal instructions, 
the daily routine, and the professional subculture. Through 
the interaction of these influencing factors, the police 
filter cases which reach this initial level of contact with 
the criminal justice system. 

It is important that the authorities in question harmonize 
the directives on the detection and investigation policy 
with those formulated for the prosecution policy, to avoid 
unnecessary work by both the police and the public prosecu­
tion agency. When the directives are effectively coordina­
ted, part of the prosecutorial discretionary power shifts, 
in practical terms, to the police. This filter, in fact, 
limits the number of cases which the public prosecutor must 
decide upon. This point must be considered when comparing 
the number of prosecutorial waivers in the countries stu­
died. The extent of such "waiving" might be limited through 
the pre-elimination of certain cases by the police in some 
of these countries. For example, the use or possession of 
drugs for one's own use in countries such as Denmark, is an 
act which is not prosecuted, but which nevertheless is met 
with a warning, an action which is actually perceived as a 
waiver in Denmark, or a fine. In other countries, the use 
or possession for one's own use of drugs has such low 
priority that it is rarely even investigated in practice. 
In fact, only in cases where the suspect has been caught for 
another offence, and subsequently found in possession of a 
small amount of soft drugs, is the matter officially waived. 
The number of waivers for drug offences is therefore consi­
derably higher in the first type of a country than in the 
second, while the general level of actual drug offences can 
be similar, as can the number of cases dealt with by the 
courts in both types of countries. 

countries such as Hungary, Italy, the German Democratic 
Republic, Poland, Switzerland (e.g. canton of Bern) and the 
Federal Republic of Germany do not seem to permit police 
discretion in the investigation or detection of crimes. In 
these countries, the theoretical basis for prosecution rests 
on the legality principle. In practice, however, discretion 
is allowed in the Federal Republic of Germany, Italy, and in 
Switzerland, as long as nothing in relation to the given 
case has appeared in writing. It is consequently difficult 
to determine the extent of the use of discretion in such 
countries, as no records exist of the cases in which discre­
tion has been applied. 

Even in countries such as Belgium, the Netherlands, and 
France, where the basis for prosecution rests on the expedi­
ency principle, police discretion is not permitted by the 
code of criminal procedure. The police is obligated to 
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inform the prosecution service about all detected and inves­
tigated crimes, and in this realm, the code of criminal 
procedure expresses the premise of the legality principle. 
In practice, however, the police waive many cases, particu­
larly those which would have been waived by the prosecution 
service. The police anticipates the prosecutorial decision, 
and is allowed to do so as long as the decision by the 
police is in line with the general prosecutorial policy set 
by the prosecution service. Repeated refusals to prosecute 
certain types of crimes (such as battery charges arising out 
of fights in pubs after heavy drinking) may lead to a de­
cline in the official filing of such offences by the police. 

A special form of a police waiver appears to exist in Eng­
land. When an offender is suspected of multiple offences, 
the police may offer to drop the prosecution of certain 
charges if the offender will admit to them later in prison. 
The police need not prosecute offences admitted by the 
offender in prison because it would serve no useful purpose. 
The advantage to the police is that time is saved in inves­
tigation and the preparation of the appropriate prosecution 
papers; congruently, the procedure allows the police to 
clear these crimes. This procedure is not rare: in 1984, 
up to 18 percent of cleared crimes were cleared this way. 
This practice may be confined to England, but it s~rves to 
illustrate how discretion can be brought about within the 
criminal justice system. 

In other countries adhering to the legality principle, such 
as Finland, police routine has developed to a stage at 
which the greatest diversion from the system occurs prior to 
the official recording of an offence. Of the recorded and 
cleared cases, a considerable portion lead to a waiver of 
further measures by the police. The police has the right to 
refrain from reporting petty offences which were committed 
with understandable carelessness, thoughtlessness or igno­
rance, if the complainant does not wish to press charges, 
and the public interest does not demand formal processing of 
the matter. 

In Sweden, the scope of police remission has been recently 
widened. A policeman may now use remission of police re­
port, or not pass the report to the prosecutor, or hand out 
a reminder or an admonition to the offender if it is obvious 
that the penalty in concreto will not be more severe than a 
fine, and the crime is minor (taking into account all the 
circumstances). The possibility of a prison penalty in 
abstracto is no longer a hindrance for remission of a police 
report in Sweden. 

13. The present report deals with the prosecutorial deci­
sion which occurs between the official filing of a record of 
the offence by the police, and the time at which the case is 
actually brought before the court and dealt with by the 
judge within the framework of a sUbstantive trial. 
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14. The report consists of six chapters. 

The first chapter examines which authorities possess the 
right to prosecute in the various criminal justice systems. 
The issue is mainly onew of whether the State has monopoly 
over. prosecution, or whether this right is shared by private 
persons or bodies. 

The second chapter deals with the two principles which 
provide the basis for prosecutorial policies and practices, 
the principle of legality and the principle of expediency. 
within the context of the chapter, we categorize all of the 
European countries involved in the study according to which 
one of these principles they have adopted, and examine 
whether that principle is explicitly incorporated into their 
legal regulations. As well, we note some of the exceptions 
which exist to compulsory prosecution in countries which 
have opted for the legality principle. 

Chapter three deals with the methods by which the use of 
non-prosecution is extended or reduced. It seems that the 
legislature and the judiciary can largely influence the 
legal formulation of non-prosecution. In practice, the use 
of prosecutorial discretionary power can be influenced by 
changes in the organization of the prosecution service, or 
by changes in the policy conducted by the service. 

Chapter four divides prosecutorial waivers into those which 
are purely technical, and those which result from the utili­
zation of discretionary power. The technical waivers are 
not of concern to us in this report, since they are not 
based on the utilization of discretionary prosecutorial 
power. The main categories of the existing grounds for the 
discretionary waiver of prosecution are also analyzed. 

The fifth 
conditional 
conditions 
Examples of 

chapter, in turn, examines the phenomenon of 
waiver of prosecution. In certain countries, 

can be attached to the waiver of prosecution. 
such conditions are also provided. 

The last chapter deals with the relatively new phenomenon of 
guidelines for the waiver of prosecution, which now regulate 
or direct the utilization of prosecutorial discretionary 
power in the various European countries. The main aspects 
of these guidelines are discussed. 

15. One final remark. 

While twenty-six countries are dealt with in this report, 
each with its own specific legal system, it seems impossible 
to make general statements covering at least some of the 
countries, because when the matter is examined in detail, it 
becomes apparent that exceptions exist with respect to all 
of them. Nevertheless, we have tried, to the best of our 
ability, to "group" countries which appear to share some 
characteristics, and have at times excluded information 
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which would make the understanding of the systems too com­
plicated. 

It is the destiny of a comparative penal lawyer that he can 
never go into details, particularly when the number of legal 
systems which must be compared is considerable. It seems 
that the extent of detailed analysis is inversely propor­
tional to the number of compared countries. 

Another fate of a comparative penal lawyer is that native 
lawyers know their system the best. For them, a compara­
tive report may be a disappointment. 

On the other hand, the work of a comparative lawyer is 
extremely enjoyable, as it widens his scope and knowledge, 
providing possibilities for the improvement of the under­
standing of his native legal system. He is challenged to 
subject his native system to a critical analysis, and some­
times he finds solutions in foreign legal systems for prob­
lems which have arisen in his own system. By reporting the 
results of his comparative legal studies, he may provide his 
readers with basic material to reflect upon and with which 
to compare one's own system; perhaps such an evaluation 
would result in the improvement of the reader's native 
system. 

The feeling of joy associated with the finishing of this 
report is much more intense than the feelings that the 
present author, at times, felt in the duration of writing 
this report. We sincerely hope that the reader will find 
this joy within the lines of this work. 
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CHAPTER 1 - THE RIGHT TO PROSECUTE 

1. All European countries possess some form of a prosecu­
tion service or a prosecuting authority. A relevant issue 
with respect to this reality is whether the state has mono­
poly over the prosecutorial power, or whether the power is 
also granted to private persons or bodies. In the latter 
case, a private individual or a body may, for example, have 
the right to prosecute when the prosecution agency abstains 
from so doing. 

2. Some of the European codes of criminal procedure grant 
the right of prosecution exclusively to a state agency, 
particularly to the public prosecution agency. This is the 
case, for example, in Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, the Federal 
Republic of Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, the Nether­
lands, Norway, Portugal, Romania, Scotland, Switzerland, 
Turkey, and yugoslavia. 

The justifications for the state monopoly vary. In Czechos­
lovakia, for example, the monopoly is justified by the fact 
that only serious infringements of the social interest are 
regarded as offences. On the other hand, in Norway, the 
legislature has concluded that an injured party only has an 
interest in a civil suit (not a criminal one), and conse­
quently no official avenue is granted in law to an indivi­
dual to challenge a decision of non-prosecution by a public 
prosecutor. However, Norway appears to be an exception in 
in taking this position. 

In a number of countries where the state monopolizes the 
prosecutorial right, this general rule is somewhat restric­
ted. 

In Bulgaria, Hungary, the Federal Republic of Germany, Tur­
key and Yugoslavia, for example, an individual's prosecuto­
rial right exists in a limited sense, its application being 
restricted to certain crimes, those termed "privatklagede­
likte" (offences of private prosecution). These crimes are 
predominantly those which violate private legal rights, such 
as defamation, insult, petty cases of bodily injury commit­
ted negligently or with intent, breach of domestic peace, 
threat, and violation of personal privacy. The legislature 
has allowed the victim the right to initiate criminal pro­
ceedings in such cases, since the state prosecutors, due to 
lack of public interest, have given low priority to the 
prosecution of these offences. 

An individual's prosecutorial right in these cases 
independent of the state prosecutor's prosecutorial 
sion. Similarly, the prosecutor's decision over the 
is separate from the individual's decision. 

exists 
deci­

matter 

In Poland, private prosecution by an injured party is also 
restricted to certain offences, such as minor bodily injury, 
domestic violence, defamation, insults, and the secrecy of 
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correspondence. When the public prosecutor is of the opi­
nion that public interest requires prosecution, he may in~ 
tervene and prosecute ex offIcio. The private prosecutor is 
then granted the rights of a subsidiary prosecutor. 

In Denmark, the right to individual prosecution also exists 
as a right limited to certain crimes, such as libel, intru­
sion of privacy, and assault. This right is exercisable 
only when the public prosecutor decides to waive prosecution 
in a case due to lack of public interest. The law notes 
that, in general, prosecution is to be conducted by the 
police or the prosecution agencies. 

The number of cases prosecuted by private individuals dif­
fers considerably from one country to another. In the 
Federal Republic of Germany, the percentage of private pro­
secutions was approximately 1.5% in 1984. In Yugoslavia, 
this percentage was approximately 26, which equals one 
quarter of all prosecutions. However, a private prosecution 
does not mean that the court is obliged to proceed with a 
case until a verdict is reached. Most of the cases are 
dealt with by a so-called conciliation council. After re­
ceiving a private suit for a criminal offence, and after 
finding that the matter falls within the court's jurisdic­
tion, the trial judge is obliged to hand the suit over to 
the conciliation council, which shall then attempt a conci­
liation between the victim and the offender. If the conci­
liation council informs the court that the conciliation was 
successful and the private prosecutor has withdrawn the 
charge, the judge shall dismiss the private suit. If the 
conciliation was unsuccessful, the court will schedule a 
trial. 

3. In various other legal systems, independent prosecuto­
rial powers are granted to both the state prosecution agen­
cies and to private individuals or other public or private 
bodies. The right of prosecution is granted separately by 
the law to each body, and can be used irrespective of the 
other's prosecutorial power. However, some conditions and 
lor limitations may be attached to these prosecutorial 
rights, either in the actual legislation, or in practice. 

In the old Roman Empire, where a penalty was perceived to be 
a matter of private civil law, everyone (quivis ex populo) 
could prosecute an offender. This is still the case in 
England and Wales, where anyone can initiate criminal pro­
ceedings. This notion rests on the old obligation held by 
all citizens to take part in maintaining law and order. At 
that time, neither police force nor state prosecution ser­
vices existed, and the ordinary citizen was consequently 
responsible for initiating legal proceedings. However, 
since the middle of the nineteenth century, various statutes 
have been enacted which contain provisions stating that the 
consent of some public authority, such as the Director of 
Public Prosecutions, the Attorney General, or a high ranked 
police officer, is required for prosecution. 



- 20 -

In practice, this right of individual persons to launch a 
prosecution is exercised only in minor cases of common 
assault, shoplifting, and domestic violence, where the po­
lice routinely declines to prosecute, and leaves it to the 
victim to commence proceedings. In fact, private prosecu­
tions by individuals now constitute less than on~ percent of 
all prosecutions. The 1985 Prosecution of Offences Act has 
not affected this right of private prosecution. 

On the other hand, this right to initiate proceedings is 
utilized extensively by various govermenta1 departments for 
offences relating to matters of immediate concern to them, 
and by national boards, as well as public bodies, such as 
British Rail, the Post Office, or the Inland Revenue Depart­
ment. 

As in England, an individual may commence prosecution in 
Ireland. This right exists irrespective of whet.her he is a 
citizen of the country, and is extensive in its coverage, 
including even serious crimes, such as capital murder. How­
ever, no person can be tried for an indictable offence 
before a jury without the consent of the Director of Public 
Prosecutions, who can, at his discretion, refuse to continue 
with the prosecution of the offence. 

The law of the U.S.S.R. recognizes three forms of prosecu­
tion: state prosecution carried out by representatives of 
the procuracy for crimes which are of great social dang~rl 
private accusation carried out by the victim or his repre­
sentative in the case the procuracy does not consider public 
prosecution as necessary; and social accusation by represen­
tatives of social organizations or workers' assemblies. 

In all of these prosecutoria1 forms, the respective prosecu­
tors enjoy, theoretically, equal procedural rights. How­
ever, substantial differences exist in the legal formulation 
of the procedural rights, as well as in their practical 
application; while the social accuser has no right to ap­
peal, the private prosecutor is entitled to do so, and the 
state prosecutor is obliged to appeal if he considers the 
judgment ill-founded or inappropriate. Private accusations 
usually concern cases of minor bodily lnJury, defamation, 
and insult. The victim not only controls the initiation of 
the prosecution, but also its processing and termination. 
The case is dismissed if a reconciliation between the victim 
and the offender occurs. If the crime has some special 
significance, or if the victim is not able, on his own, to 
protect his rights and lawful interests, the state prosecu­
tor is empowered to institute prosecution on his own initia­
tive (ex officio). The case then becomes a matter for 
public prosecution, and a dismissal resulting from reconci­
liation is no longer possible. 

The social accuser may only be allowed to prosecute by leave 
of the court. His participation in, and conduct of, the 
prosecution exists independent of the state prosecutor. In 
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practice, the so~ial accuser expresses condemnation in the 
name of a collective, such as the Party, Komsomol, workers' 
assemblies, and other such organizations, and may give tes­
timony regarding the defendant's former behaviour. Such 
social accUsers or community prosecutors are known in vari­
ous socialist countries, such as Czechoslovakia and the 
German Democratic Republic (gesellschaftliche Anklager.) 

In Finland, the right to prosecute is ~hared by the prosecu­
tor and the person harmed by the ofrence. In reality, the 
individual's right to prosecute is utilized only when the 
prosecutor decides to waive prosecution. If an individ~al 
proceeds with the prosecution, he must then present the case 
to the court, summon witnesses, and complete all other tasks 
called for by the ~egal procedure. If the case is prose­
cuted by a public prosecutor, the complainant has the right 
to assume an active role in the proceedings. 

Similarly, there is no monopoly over prosecution by the 
State (the Attorney-General or his representative) in Cyp­
rus, where any citizen of the country is able to initiate a 
prosecution. However, this right is subjected to certain 
conditions, which, in fact, make private prosecutions rare, 
and restricted mainly to such offences as common assault, 
insult, or trespass by animals. 

The utilization of the individual prosecutorial power is 
also hindered by practical difficulties. Whereas the prose­
cutor routinely deals with various matters before the c~urt, 
the private person seldom possesses any prior experlence 
with the court system and its proceedings. It could be said 
that he is a "one-shooter", while the prosecutor is a "re­
peat-player". 

Various other reasons making private prosecutions rare may 
also exist; for example, an individual may be afraid of 
revenge, he may be unaware that the committed act is a 
criminal one, he may be afraid of a scandal caused by a 
prosecution, or he may fear that a civil suit for malicious 
prosecution will follow. 

It can therefore be stated that 
agency prosecutes in most cases, 
are relatively rare. 

the public 
and private 

prosecution 
prosecutions 

4. A combination of the systems described above exists in 
some of the European countries. In these systems, prosecu­
tion is primarily the state prosecution agency's task, but a 
private person may launch a prosecution in cases where the 
prosecutor refuses to do so. The private person's prosecu­
torial right is therefore subjected to the prosecutor's 
prosecutorial decision. In most of these systems, such as 
in Switzerland (particularly in zUrich) and Austria, this 
sUbsidiary prosecutorial right can be exercised only by 
victim of the crime in question, or by his representative. 
Knowledge of t.he prosecutor's waiver of prosecution is 
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therefore important in these systems. 

In France, Luxembourg, and Belgium, the prosecutorial rights 
of the state and the private individual co-exist in a unique 
fashion. The individual's prosecutorial right is utilized 
as a corrective measure on the public prosecutor's discre­
tionary power over prosecution. Once an individual has 
initiated prosecution in a case where the prosecutor has 
abstained from doing so, the prosecutor must take the case, 
and proceed with its prosecution, regardless of his own 
opinion. The most common aim of such a private prosecution 
is the attainment of compensation for damages caused by the 
crime. Due to the fact that the public prosecutor actually 
possesses the exclusive right to conduct prosecution pending 
trial, France is generally perceived to possess state mono­
poly over prosecution. 

As in France, every citizen of Spain is legally granted the 
right to initiate prosecution, but the actual prosecution 
during the trial is, in fact, conducted by the public prose­
cutor. 

In Sweden, although the public prosecutor has no absolute 
monopoly over prosecution, he is, nevertheless, usually its 
initiator. The victim can commence prosecution only when 
one of a limited number of crimes is in question, such ~s 
when crirlinal defamation has been allegedly committed. If 
the pros~cutor waives prosecution without ~he victim obtain­
ing compensation (for example, in cases involving wounding 
and battery), the injured party may proceed with the case, 
and pursue the matter with respect to both the criminal 
guilt of the accused, and compensation. 

5. State monopoly over prosecution does not mean that the 
victim of a crime is without any right to protect his inter­
ests in the case. To some extent, the laws in the countries 
mentioned provide some opportunity to challenge a prosecuto­
rial decision to waive a case. 

In some European countries, where the right to prosecute is, 
as a rule, a state monopoly, anybody with an interest in the 
prosecution of an offence can file a protest against such a 
decision by lodging a complaint with a court. The court 
then examines the manner in which the discretionary power 
over prosecution was utilized by the public prosecutor, who 
subsequently has the duty to inform the court about the 
basis for his decision to waive prosecution. 

This examination may be purely legal, the issue being the 
proper application of the law in the particular case, or it 
can deal with the extent to which the decision is in line 
with the general prosecutorial policy at the national, re­
gional, or even the local level. Such forms of examination 
can coexist in a legal system, as they do, for instance, in 
the Netherlands, and in some cantons of Switzerland (such as 
Neuchatel), where both are applied in reviewing each case 
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protested. The court may then order the initiation of 
prosecution, if it is of the opinion that the public prose­
cutor misused his discretionary power. In reality, the 
number of complaints in the Netherlands, in comparison with 
the total number of waivers, is rather low (less than 0.5 
percent), and prosecution is seldom ordered by the court of 
appeal. 

In the Federal Republic of Germany, the victim of a crime 
may lodge a complaint with the Prosecutor General, who then, 
if agreeing with the victim's viewpoint, instructs the pro­
secutor to review his prosecutorial waiver. If the com­
plaint is rejected, the victim may lodge a complaint with 
the court of appeal, which then reviews the prosecutorial 
decision, and subsequently either instructs the prosecutor 
to commence with a prosecution, or rejects the victim's Com­
plaint. This so-called 'Klageerzwingungsverfahren' (com­
plaint procedure) is restricted to complaints concerning 
technical waivers, such as those which are based on the lack 
of evidence. The court may therefore only examine whether 
the evidence was/is sufficient for prosecution. 

The complaint procedure is not applicable to waivers based 
on grounds of expediency in the Federal Republic of Germany. 
This is due to the fact that a public prosecutor is, in 
general, required to obtain the consent of a judge before he 
can waive prosecution on the grounds of expediency. 

Countries adhering strictly to the legality principle do 
not need to provide for the possibility to lodge a complaint 
b9cause the public prosecutor does not have any discretion­
ary power regarding'prosecution. 

Legal syste~s in which the right to prosecute is not re­
stricted to a state official, but is extended to private 
persons, do not need to provide for the right of lodging a 
complaint either, due to the fact that when a person dis­
agrees with the prosecutorial decision walvlng a case, he 
can initiate the prosecution himself. Consequently, the 
Supr.eme Court of Cyprus, for example, has decided that it 
does not possess the right to examine a decision made by the 
Attorney General to waive prosecution. 

However, it must be noted that almost all of the legal 
systems examined appear to offer some avenue through which 
complaints can be made against a prosecutorial waiver by 
anyone interested in doing so. An individual can request 
the prosecuting agent to take action, or, in case the public 
pros~cutor refuses to do so, write a letter to a higher 
official within the hierarchy of the prosecution authority, 
requesting him to review the decision of the subordinate 
prosecution agent. 

6. Exceptions or restrictions to the general rule that 
either a member of the prosecution service or a private 
individual may initiate prosecution exist in an number of 
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countries. A specific agency or a body outside the prose­
cution service is sometimes vested with the right to prose­
cute with respect to specific offences, or has the right to 
decide whether prosecution should take place. In Belgium 
and the Netherlands, the House of Parliament may decide to 
prosecute if a Minister has committed a political crime. In 
Switzerland, the Federal Council decides whether a political 
crime must be prosecuted. 

In the Federal Republic of Germany, Belgium, and Luxembourg, 
tax evasions are prosecuted by tax agencies, and breaches of 
postal legislations by postal authorities. 

Another restriction which exists in countries where the 
public prosecutor, as a rule, decides on prosecution, 
exists with respect to certain offences which the prosecutor 
may only prosecute if the victim lodges an official com­
plaint. For the prosecution of other crimes, a special 
authorization is required by a high ranked official. This 
consent is required primarily in cases involving crimes 
aginst the State, and crimes committed by politicians (e.g. 
England ~na Wales, Italy, Czechoslovakia, Cyprus and 
Greece). In Ireland, for example, the Attorney-General must 
consent to prosecution when a person is charged under sec­
tion 3 of the 1962 Geneva Conventions Act (grave breach of 
certain conventions), under the 1963 affical Secrets Act, or 
under the 1973 Genocide Act. 

These exceptions and restrictions, however, occur so rarely 
in practice that the general rule appears to be unchanged. 

7. There has been a considerable increase in interest in 
victomology in the past decade. Various methods have been 
utilized to strengthen the position of the victim in the 
administration of justice. In some countries, the scope of 
private prosecution has been widened, while in others, the 
victim or victim support organizations have been allowed to 
join the public prosecution framework, or to extend supple­
mentary prosecution, so that a state prosecutor and a pri­
vate prosecutor are both prosecuting the given offence. 
The strengthening of the victim's legal position will have a 
considerable impact on the utilization of prosecutorial 
discretion, and, more than ever, the prosecutor must take 
into account the interests of the victim when deciding 
whether or not to initiate proceedings. 

8. This brief review demonstrates that, throughout Europe, 
the general rule is that prosecution is undertaken by the 
State, in which case the prosecutorial agency may consider 
both State interests and the interests of the individuals in 
question in deciding on whether or not prosecution is appro­
priate in a case. Several countries permit prosecution by 
private individuals, either. as an alternative system (when 
the public prosecutor waives charges), or as a co-existing 
system (irrespective of the prosecutor's actions). Prosecu-
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tion by private individuals, however, is generally limited 
to a'selected category of offences. In most of the coun­
tries e~amined, the number of cases in which private prose­
cution occurred does not exceed one percent of all of the 
criminal cases tried~ it can therefore be stated that pri­
vate prosecution is, in practice, rather rare. 
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CHAPTER II - PROSECUTION PRINCIPLES 

1. The present report deals with the filter function of 
the prosecution agency. It is concerned with the extent or 
this agency's discretionary power to divert a case out of 
the formal flow of criminal justice. The alternatives to 
prosecution are diverse, some of which will be discussed 
here. 

The prosecution agency generally receives its cases from the 
police, and the present discussion will therefore be limited 
to cases which come to the attention of the police or other 
similar authorities. Most cases, primarily petty cases, in 
fact remain outside of the criminal justice system entirely, 
to be absorbed by society. 

In general, when the prosecution agency decides to waive a 
matter and not to proceed further with the case, the matter 
is also absorbed by society. That is, although the act has 
deviated from the norms of acceptable social behaviour, and 
gone beyond the boundaries of tolerance set by society for 
acts and actions, society is nevertheless able to deal with 
it without the formal legal procedure. Society is capable 
of absorbing some criminality without being harmed by doing 
so. 

The offence can also be dealt with by methods other than the 
formal court procedure. For example, the offence can be 
channelled aside via a settlement or a reconciliation be­
tween the victim and the offender, without the further 
involvement of the criminal justice system. 

Other such methods include the use of a caution, an oral or 
a written admonition, a transaction, simplified procedure, a 
referral to legal bodies other than the criminal courts, and 
various other forms of diversion. 

These methods are utilized in many of the European criminal 
justice systems, where their use is aimed at diverting the 
suspect out of the criminal justice system at the earliest 
possible stage. Once such an alternate method has been 
applied in a case, prosecution can no longer take place. 

These and various other alternatives to the formal court 
procedure exist for dealing with offences. Further criminal 
proceedings are therefore avoided, while some form of reac­
tion is still provided to the deviant act. 

2. The extent to which the prosecution agency diverts 
cases from the criminal justice system depends primarily on 
the legal basis adopted for the existence of the prosecuto­
rial power. 
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Two basic principles provide the basis for prosecutorial 
policies: the legality principle, and the opportunity prin­
ciple (the expediency principle). 

The primary premise of the legality principle is 
cution must tak~ place in all cases in which 
evidence exists of the guilt of a suspect, and 
legal hindrances prohibit prosecution. 

that prose­
sufficient 

in which no 

Adherence to the legality principle in the procedural sense 
means that the prosecution service can not exercise any 
discretion over the prosecutorial decision. Strict adher­
ence to the legality principle exists in only a few coun­
tries, such as Italy. Most of the countries adhering to the 
legality principle have made some legal exceptions to this 
principle, sometimes to such an extent that from a pragmatic 
viewpoint, these countries may be perceived as having a 
mixed system: the legality principle which is applied in 
cases involving serious offences, and the expediency princi­
ple utilized in cases involving minor offences. This is the 
case, for example, in Iceland and the Federal Republic of 
Germany. 

The principle of opportunity, on the other hand, does not 
demand compulsory prosecution. Instead, it allows the pro­
secution agency discretion over the prosecutorial decision, 
even when proof exists as to the occurrence and the identity 
of the offender, and when no legal hindrances bar proceeding 
with the matter. 

These two principles therefore define the prosecutorial 
power differently, one confining its existence and utiliza­
tion to certain definite rules, the other granting discre­
tionary freedom in its utilization. 

The issue of which basic principle has been adopted in a 
country is only of concern with respect to public prosecu­
tion (state prosecution). Legal systems which allow private 
prosecution of offences have opted, with respect to such 
prosecution, for the expediency principle. Private prosecu­
tion exists as a right of the injured person, never as his 
duty. Therefore, the very existence of this right in a 
system adhering to the legality principle is an automatic 
deviation from this principle in favour of the expediency 
principle. 

In most of the provisions which express the expediency 
principle, or which ease strict adherence to the legality 
principle, some reference is made to the public interest. 
It is stated that the prosecutor may waive prosecution for 
reasons of public interest, or if public interest does not 
require prosecution. 

It therefore 
expressed and 
fashion. When 
generally takes 

seems that the expediency principle can be 
applied in either a positive or a negative 

applied in the negative form, prosecution 
place, and prosecutorial waiver is an excep-
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tion to this rule. When applied in its positive form, non­
prosecution exists as the rule, and prosecution is an excep­
tion to this rule. 

When the expediency principle is applied in its negative 
form, each infringement of the law is in itself a sufficient 
reason for the initiation of a prosecution, so that the 
prosecutor must justify his decision to waive a prosecution. 
That is, he must analyze the case in order to find reasons 
for non-prosecution. 

When the principle is applied in its positive form, an 
infringement of the law is not, in itself, a sufficient 
reason to initiate prosecution7 the prosecutor must analyze 
the case in order to find reasons necessitating prosecution. 

Although this distinction between the two possible interpre­
tations of the expediency principle appears to be of a 
purely academic nature, it, in fact, may have considerable 
impact on the position of the prosecution service as an 
actor in shaping crime control policy. When the principle 
is applied in its negative form, the formal concept of crime 
seems to be taken as the initiating point for the adminis­
tration of justice. It is the legislature which decides, by 
enacting penal law, that the enactiment must be adminis­
tered as a matter of principle. within this context, the 
application of the expediency principle is an instrument in 
alleviating the consequences of the strict application of 
the legality principle by the prosecution service. The 
contribution of the prosecution service to the shaping of 
crime control policy is a restricted one in this framework. 
Within this form, the prosecutor must therefore adhere to 
the specific rules formulated by the legislature for the 
administration of justice. 

When the principle is applied in its positive form, the 
expediency principle may be used by the prosecution service 
as a main instrument in shaping crime control policy. The 
legislature, by enacting penal law, merely provides the 
legal basis for such a policy. The prosecutor then acts as 
a central figure in the determination of the practical 
prosecutorial policy. It is up to the prosecution service 
to decide, within the legal framework delineated by the 
legislature, how the administration of justice is carried 
out. In this form, prosecution is one out of many avenues 
in achieving the goal of crime control. 

3. The decision to adopt either one of these principles as 
the basis for the prosecutorial practice has been made in 
all of the European countr les._ 

In some, this decision was made over a century ago, at times 
after extensive theoretical and political discussions, as 
was the case in the German Reich after its establishment in 
1871. Prior to its establishment in some of the German 
states (Lander), particularly in the south (e.g. Bavaria), 
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the prosecutoc was legally bound to prosecute whenever there 
was sufficient evidence to obtain a conviction. In other 
German states, including Prussia, the prosecutor was given 
wide discretionary power to decide whether to prosecute. In 
Prussia, the prosecutors used the criminal law in a one­
sided manner to prosecute opponents of the regime in the 
context of the 1848 revolution. 

After the establishment of the German Reich, various Parlia­
mentary representatives criticized heavily the practical 
application of this broad discretionary power, and conse­
quently chose, in order to avoid any political abuse of 
power, the legality principle, which prohibited the prosecu­
tor from using any discretionary power. 

Other important reasons for this choice were the infl:lence 
of liberal ideology and Kant's doctrine of the rule of law. 
Part of this ideology notes that the statutory norm, inter­
preted without the intrusion of politics and in accordance 
with the formal science of law, is the primary guarantee 
against state interference in the administration of justice. 
Criminal law should be administered by general rules, and it 
must not be influenced by considerations of equity. Charg­
ing decisions should never be based on considerations of 
equity, or of policy, but remain solely a matter of legal 
sufficiency. 

In other countries, the principle has only recently been 
expressed in law (The Netherlands 1926, France 1958). In 
France, since the enactment of the Napoleonic Code d'in­
struction criminelle in the early 19th century, the expedi­
ency principle has. been the governing principle for the 
prosecutorial practice, after an unsucessful experiment with 
the legality principle during the 1789 revolution. Although 
the expediency principle was not explicitly expressed in the 
Code d'instruction criminelle as the governing prosecutorial 
principle, in 1826, the French Supreme Court (Cour de Cassa­
tion) decided the following: 

"The legislature had not the intention to force the public 
prosecutor to prosecutQ all detected and investigated 
offences, even the insignificant ones or those which did 
not offend the public order. Offences on complaint by the 
victim in order to satisfy his passions, his private hate 
against the offender, his self-interest or in order to 
obtain compensation in a penal trial at state expense 
without any benefit for the social order, may be waived by 
the prosecutor". 

Statistics on the administration of justice illustrate that 
in 1839, the prosecution service in France waived 13.793 
cases, 204 of which were cases involving swindle, 1973 cases 
of defamation, 542 cases of public indecency, 210 cases of 
threat, and 542 cases of insult of an official. 

We will not attempt to point out all the 
adoption of one or the other principle 
countries. Any examination of the topic 
reveal the influence of various factors 

reasons for the 
in the European 
would immediately 
on the adoption 
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decision, such as those of the general philosophy of law, 
constitutional theory and state policy, or the actual poli­
tical state of the nation at the time of the adoption. 

Two principal reasons may be given for the adoption of the 
legality principle: the principle of legality is a basic 
prerequisite for the safeguarding of the principle of equal­
ity before the law, and it is a basic prerequisite for the 
upholding of the concept of general deterrence. The guaran­
tee that all offenders will be tried and that no offence 
will remain unpunished would be important means by which to 
uphold the trust of the general population in law enforce­
ment, and in the proper administration of justice. Since 
the jus puniendi is not vested in private citizens or vic­
tims of crimes, the State has the duty to ensure that proper 
enforcement of the law takes place on their behalf. 

On the other hand, strict adherence to the legality princi­
ple can cause difficulties. An absolute administration of 
justice and law enforcement endangers the normative value of 
penal norms, because if all breaches of law are punished, 
offences can loose their exceptional character. An offence 
is no longer perceived as deviant behaviour, and becomes 
behaviour which is socially accepted. It is argued that 
rigid adherence to the legality principle demonstrates the 
weaknesses of the normative effects of penal laws which 
endanger the normative system. consequently, it is empha­
sized that a flexible application of the legality principle, 
through the creation of the expediency principle, is a basic 
prerequisite for the proper administration of justice. 

The main reason for the adoption of the opportunity (expedi­
ency) principle has been the wish to avoid the negative 
counter-effects of the strict application of the legality 
principle, which, under certain circumstances, could lead to 
injustice. 

Recently, increases in crime rates have led to a much wider 
application of the discretionary power inscribed in the 
expediency principle. To a greater extent, the expediency 
principle has been used as a means to reduce the heavy 
caseload of the judiciary, and the co-existing backlog of 
cases before the court. Although the adoption of the prin­
ciple was initially based on reasons advocating the improve­
ment of justice, it seems that it has been utilized as a 
method for reducing public expenditures. Since the use of 
wide discretion as a means to save money is heavily criti­
cized, new crime control policies are set out in various 
countries adhering to the expediency principle, which aim at 
coping with the increasing crime rates through means other 
than widening the application of this principle. 

In most of the countries studied, however, the decision is 
neither of present concern nor the topic of legal discus­
sion. Switzerland and Italy appear to be an exception to 
this general obervation. 
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In switzerland, the discussion concerning these two princi­
ples began shortly after the enactment of the new Federal 
Penal Code in 1946. As legislation on sUbstantive penal law 
is a federal matter, while legislation on procedural law is 
a cantonal matter, the choice between the two principles 
appears to be an issue of considerable importance. In the 
sUbstantive penal law, the Federal legislator expresses a 
number of legal values which he sees worth enforcing. The 
question is whether the cantonal legislator is competent to 
interfere with this, by adopting procedural law reflecting 
the expediency principle and stressing that those legal 
values, under certain circumstances, may not be enforced in 
some cantons. Cantons such as Bern, Luzern, Grisons Glaris, 
Zurich and Thurgovie, have denied this competence, and have 
opted for the legality principle as the basic rule governing 
prosecution. Others, such as Geneva, Vaud, and Neuchatel, 
however, have recently chosen the expediency principle. 

The question of competence has also been dealt with by the 
Swiss courts, but recent court decisions concerning this 
question appear controversial and conflicting. The Consti­
tutional Court has decided that adherence to the expediency 
principle does not offend the Federal laws, while the Sup­
reme Court, on the other hand, has decided that the rule of 
law requires adherence to the legality principle, which may 
only be deviated from on occasion, and in strict, regulated 
cases. Even today, the choice is an issue of discussion 
due to the fact that some cantons, applying the expediency 
principle in their daily practice, have not explicitly 
adopted this principle into their codes of criminal proce­
dUre. This may be intentional, in order to provide the 
prosecution service with room to waive cases for reasons of 
expediency, and to avoid confrontation of the conflicting 
standpoints expressed. 

The legality principle is also presently under discussion in 
Italy. It is stressed that such a principle is abstract, 
and hides the actual use of discretion, without political 
accountability. This is undesirable, if one is concerned 
with uniformity in the practical prosecutorial policy. It 
is also noted in these discussions that the present obliga­
tion to prosecute does not allow adequate prosecution of the 
most serious crimes. 

4. It is impossible to draw a demarcation line through 
Europe, separating those countries which have adopted the 
legality principle from those which have chosen the expedi­
ency principle as the normative basis for their prosecuto­
rial practices. The same principle does not even apply in 
all the countries which have adopted the French model of 
prosecution service (for example Belgium and the Nether­
lands, which adhere to the expediency principle, and the 
Federal Republic of Germany and Portugal, which utilize the 
legality principle). 



- 32 -

However, the laws of some countries express reasons for non­
prosecution which are both so specific and so similar, that 
their similarity cannot merely be a coincidence. Indeed, a 
closer examination of these systems reveals that close co­
operation must have existed between these countries during 
the preparation of their respective codes. 

This similarity is apparent in the Greek Code and the Code 
of the Federal Republic of Germany in their exceptions to 
the generally adopted legality principle. In the early 
1930s, the German legislature inserted two exceptions to 
compulsory prosecution into its Code of Criminal Procedure, 
stated in sections l54c and l54d. Section l54c reads as 
follows: 

"if extortion or coercion is committed by threatening 
to reveal a previous offence by the victim, and the 
victim reports the threat to the authorities, the prosecu­
tion may refrain from prosecution of the victim for the 
prior offence unless the seriousness of the offence makes 
punishment necessary." 

Section l54d, in turn, protects the prosecutor from being 
forced to decide questions concerning private or public law 
which should be left to the court or an administrative 
agency to deal with. In a case involving this question, the 
prosecutor may insist that the complainant apply for a 
judicial decision in civil or administrative proceedings. 
If the question is not decided upon within a given period of 
time fixed by the prosecutor, he may then drop the case. 

In Greece, the public prosecutor can drop a case on pre­
cisely the same grounds. It is apparent that both of these 
grounds for the prosecutorial waiver are very specific, and 
deal with situations which are quite rare. An examination 
of the backgrounds to these two exceptions to the legality 
principle in the two countries makes it clear that histori­
cal links exist between the German code of criminal proce­
dure, and the Greek procedural code. It was Georg Ludwig 
von Maurer, a Bavarian laywer, who drafted the text of the 
Greek code of criminal procedure and the Greek penal code in 
the beginning of the 19th century. Although a new procedu­
ral code was enacted in 1950 in Greece, the German procedu­
ral code still served, to a large extent, as a model for 
this new code, and the influence of the German doctrine is 
still observable. 

An examination of other European codes of criminal procedure 
makes it apparent that close links exist between some of 
these codes. For example, the Napoleonic Code d'instruction 
criminelle (which is, in its updated version, still in force 
in France), has served as a model for the codes of many 
European COUntries, such as Belgium and the Netherlands. 
Similarly, the Turkish code of 1929 is a copy of the German 
code of criminal procedure, and the Spanish code of 1882 was 
influenced by the Austrian, the French and the German proce­
dural codes. 
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5. The following sections of the present report attempt to 
acccomplish three tasks. Firstly, we will list those coun­
tries which have adopted the legality principle, and those 
which have opted for the expediency principle. Secondly we 
will examine the question of whether the principle is expli­
citly expressed in the legal regulations of the country in 
question. Thirdly, we shall note some exceptions existing, 
both in law and in practice, to the general principle 
followed in a country. 

The following countries have chosen the legality principle 
as the general basis for prosecutoria1 practice: 

- Albania (information not available) 
- Austria (sect. 34 CCP) 
- Bulgaria (sect. 2 CCP) 
- Czechoslovakia (sect. 3 CCP) 
- the German Democratic Republic (sect. 97 of the Constitu-

tion} 
- the Federal Republic of Germany (sect. 152 CCP) 
- Finland (sect. 15 Decree on Enforcement of the PC) 
- Greece (sect. 36 CCP) 
- Hungary (sect. 2 CCP) 
- Italy (sect. 112 of the Constitution) 
- Ireland (no provision, see no. 4 below) 
- Liechtenstein (sect. 14 CCP) 
- Poland (sect. 5 CCP) 
- Portugal (sect. 1 CCP) 
- Romania (sec. 235 CCP) 
- Spain (sect. 124 of the Constitution) 
- Sweden (chapter 20 -sect. 6 Code of Judicial Procedure) 
- Switzerland (the majority of the 29 cantons, e.g. sect. 1 

CCP of Bern) 
- Turkey (sect. 148 CCP) 
- Russian Soviet Federative Socialist Republic (sect. 3 CCP) 
- Yugoslavia (sect. 18 CCP) 

The expediency principle has been adopted by: 

- Belgium (no provision, see no. 6 below) 
- Cyprus (sect. 113 of the Constitution) 
- Denmark (sect. 723 Procedural Code) 
- France (sect. 49 CCP) 
- Great Britain (see no. 6 below) 
- Iceland (no provision, see no. 6 below) 
- Luxembourg (no provision, see no. 6 below) 
- the Netherlands (sect. 167 CCP) 
- Norway (sect. 69 Act on Criminal Proceedings) 
- Switzerland (some cantons, e.g. sect. 8 CCP of Neuchate1) 

It is apparent that in the majority of the countries dealt 
with in this report, the legality principle governs the 
existence and the utilization of the prosecutoria1 power. 

Although less information was available regarding the proce­
dural law applicable to juveniles, and a literature search 
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on this item indicated that the administration of juvenile 
justice differs considerably from one country to another, it 
seems that almost all countries have one characteristic in 
common: crimes committed by juveniles are, as a rule, 
governed by the expediency principle, even in countries 
which, overall, adhere to the legality principle. 

This decision appears to have been made by the legislators 
in order to realize the provision and utilization of various 
types of diversion or alternatives to prosecution which are 
perceived as more appropriate responses to juvenile delin­
quency. 

6. In almost all of the countries, the pros~cution princi­
ple is explicitly expressed in law, usually in the code of 
criminal procedure, sometimes in the Constitution, as, for 
example, in Italy (legality principle), and Cyprus (expedi­
ency principle). Section 112 of the Italian Constitution 
states: "The public prosecutor is obliged to initiate a 
prosecution" (II ministero pubblico ha l'obligo di iniziare 
l'azione penale). In turn, section 113 of the Cyprian Con­
stitution reads: 

"The Attorney General of the Republic shall have power, 
exerciseable at his discretion in the public interest, to 
institute, conduct, take over and continue or discontinue 
any proceedings for an offence against any person in the 
Republic. Such power may be exercised by him in person or 
by officers subordinate to him acting under and in accor­
dance with his instructions". 

In countries such as Iceland, Ireland, Great Britain, Luxem­
bourg, and Belgium, the law does not provide information 
about which principle has been adopted. with respect to 
these countries, we must examine other sources of informa­
tion, such as guidelines, court decisions, or the actual 
prosecutorial practice, in order to gain knowledge about the 
governing principle of the prosecutorial practices. 

In Iceland, the prosecution principle is not clearly ex­
pressed in law. There are indications that the legality 
principle forms the legal basis for prosecution, but the 
practice shows that Iceland is closer to the expediency 
principle than to the legality principle. 

In Ireland, although the Director of Public Prosecutions 
occupies a position ot independence enabling him to adopt 
any prosecutorial policy he wishes, the prosecution agency 
appears, in practice, to adhere to the legality principle, 
and therefore we listed Ireland as a country which operates 
on the basis of the legality principle in its prosecutorial 
practices. 

It is acknowledged in England and Wales that the police and 
other enforcement agencies (and since 1986, the Crown prose­
cution service), must be allowed to use some measure of 
discretion. Authority allowing the use of discretion, both 
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in deciding whether to report offences and whether to prose­
cute after investigation, can be found in a statement by a 
former Home Secretary, Sir John Simon, who, in 1935, noted 
that 

"the practice of dealing with alleged offences of a minor 
character by warning instead of by pros~cution is of long 
standing and is based on the view th~c in the case of 
minor infractions of law it is possible to maintain due 
observance of law without subjecting members of the public 
to Police Court proceedings in all cases and at the same 
time to reduce the burden of both Magistrates and the 
Police. I am not aware of any express statutory authority 
for this practice but it has been reviewed by the High 
Court and no exception was taken to it". 

The 1983 guidelines for prosecution, following this view­
point, state that it has never existed, as a rule, within 
their prosecutorial practice that a suspected criminal of­
fence must automatically be prosecuted. The fact that the 
police may utilize cautions instead of initiating prosecu­
tion in a given case, and thereby exercise discretion, 
signifies the practical application of the expediency prin­
ciple. 

There is no reason to expect that this standpoint will be 
revised as a consequence of the 1985 Prosecution of Offences 
Act. This Act has created the Crown Prosecution Service, 
which exists independent of the police. The Crown prosecu­
tor, instead of the police, will now decid~ whether a case 
should pr.oceed, or the charge be changed or withdrawn. One 
of the objectives of the service is to continue prosecutions 
when, and only when~ they are in the public interest, and to 
make prosecution effective, efficient, and economical. This 
is in line with the recommendations of the Royal Commission 
on Criminal Procedure (1981 Cmnd 8092), which recommended 
that the police should retain the initial discretionary 
power over whether prosecution should follow the alleged 
offence, or whether a formal caution should be adminiseered, 
or no further action should take place, and that the Crown 
prosecutor should have discretion to drop a case which the 
police has decided to prosecute. 

In Scotland, prosecutorial practice is based on the common 
law and practice, dating back 300 years. It has been ex­
pressed in several court decisions that the expediency 
principle is the basic principle for prosecution. For exam­
ple, it has been expressed that "prose~utors must use their 
good sense as regards the enforcement of statutory regula­
tions which are out of date and unrelated to modern condi­
tions". 

Belgium has also adopted the expediency principle. The 
Napoleonic Code of Criminal Procedure (1808), although con­
siderably amended, is still in force in the country. It has 
been noted in several decisions of the Supreme Court that 
although the expediency principle is not explicitly ex­
pressed in the Napoleonic Code, it nevertheless forms the 

I 
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basis for the prosecutorial practice. 

Some references are made in recent Belgian legislation to 
the right of a prosecutor to waive a case. In the 1962 Act 
on Court Language, it is stated that "after the phase of 
enquiry is terminated, the public prosecutor transfers the 
files to the court unless he waives the case ••• ". 

The application of the expediency principle is also 
on a long tradition in Luxembourg. 

based 

6. The wording used in the regulations of the European 
countries to denote the existence of one or the other of 
these principles, and especially those formulated to con­
fine the utilization of prosecutorial discretionary power, 
varies considerably from one country to another. The fol­
lowing is a sample of the various sections in which the 
recognition of the legality principle as the basis for the 
prosecutorial practice is expressed: 

- section 15 of the Decree on the Enforcement of the Penal 
Code of Finland: "The public prosecutor shall prosecute 
for an offence which is subject to public prosecution even 
if the complainant has not reported it for prosecution. 
If the complainant himself prosecutes for such an offence, 
the public prosecutor, however, shall be obliged to super­
vise the use of the State right of prosecution." 

- section 3 of the Code of Criminal Procedure of the RUssian 
Soviet Federative Socialist Republic: "a court, procura­
tor, investigator, and agency of inquiry shall be obliged 
within the limits of their competence, to initiate a 
criminal case in every instance in which indicia of a 
crime are disclosed, and to take all measures provided by 
law for ascertaining the occurrence of the crime and the 
persons guilty of committing it and for punishing them." 

- section 2 paragraph 3 of the Code of Criminal Procedure of 
Czechoslovakia: "except as otherwise provided by law, the 
prokuratura is obliged to initiate a prosecution in all 
cases of criminal acts it is informed about". 

It is apparent from these examples that significant differ­
ences do not exist in the wording of the sections expressing 
the recognition of the legality principle as the basis for 
the prosecutorial practice. 

In contrast, the sections which declare the expediency prin­
ciple appear in quite different forms, as demonstrated by 
the following sample: 

- section 40 of the Code of Criminal Procedure of France: 
"the public prosecutor collects the complaints and offi­
cial files and decides how to proceed." 
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- section 167 of the Code of Criminal Procedure of the 
Netherlands: "the public prosecutor decides to prosecute 
in the case a prosecution seems to be necessary regarding 
the result of the investigations. Proceedings can be 
dropped for reasons of public interest." 

- section 69 of the 1981 Act on Criminal Proceedings of 
Norway: "proceedings may also be waived where special 
circumstances exist, such that the Public Prosecution 
Authority, after evaluation of all the relevant factors, 
finds that the balance indicates that the waiving of 
proceedings is appropriate." 

In these sections, the utilization of prosecutorial discre­
tionary power is either not confined at all, or is outlined 
in such broad and general terms that no specified grounds 
for a prosecutorial waiver are noted. Consequently, one of 
our tasks is to analyze the grounds for non-prosecution in 
countries where such general regulations exist. This will 
be done in Chapter IV. 

7. In most of the countries where the legality principle 
serves as the basis for the prosecution policy, various 
exceptions have been made to that principle over the years. 
Therefore, the prosecution agencies can exercise, in some 
measure, discretion in these countries as well. It is impos­
sible to summarize all of the existing exceptions to the 
legality principle within the context of this report, due 
to their very detailed and specific contents. Therefore 
only a few examples will be provided. 

- section 148 of the Code of Criminal Procedure of the 
German Democratic Republic allows the public prosecutor to 
refrain from preferring a public charge if conditions 
prevail under which the court could refrain from imposing 
a punishment, or if the punishment or measure of preven­
tion and reform in which the prosecution might result is 
negligible in comparison to the punishment or measure of 
security and reform which has been imposed on the accused 
by a previous final judgment (i.e. if an offender has 
already been co'nvicted and sentenced for a crime, and 
there are, in addition, other crimes left to be dealt 
with, but the additional penalty from these crimes would 
be insignificant in comparison to the already imposed 
punishment, there is no prosecution). 

- section 27 of the Penal Code of Poland allows the public 
prosecutor to utilize a conditional waiver when the of­
fence is socially dangerous, but the level of social 
danger pr0sented by the offence is not significant. The 
range of application of this rule, however, is limited to 
those offences which are punishable by deprivation of 
liberty for not more than 3 years, and where the suspect 
is a first offender whose personality traits, life situa­
tion and general character indicate a possibility of fu­
ture abstinence from criminality. 
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In Sweden, chapter 20, section 7 of the Code of 
Procedure permits a waiver of prosecution in the 
four situations: 

Judicial 
following 

1 if it may be presumed that the offence would not lead to 
any other sanction than a fine: 

2 if it may be presumed that the sanction would be a condi­
tional sentence and there are special reasons for waiver 
of prosecution: 

3 if the suspect has committed another crime and, in addi­
tion to the sanction given for that crime, no sanction is 
required due to the present offence: and 

4 if it is obvious that the offence was committed under the 
influence of the kind of mental abnormality described in 
chapter 33, section 2 of the Penal Code, psychiatric care, 
or care which is in accordance with the law (1967:940) 
concerning the care of the mentally retarded is intitiated 
without criminal proceedings. 

Additional possibilities are provided in section 7, para­
graph 2 of the Swedish Code of Judicial Procedure for waiver 
of prosecution in exceptional cases. This regulation states 
that a waiver of prosecution may be applied if special 
reasons make it obvious that no sanction is required to 
prevent the suspect from engaging in further criminal acti­
vity, and that, in view of the circumstances, no other 
consideration warrants the initiation of prosecution. These 
matters may only be dealt with by the Prosecutor General, 
and by the higher prosecutorial authorities. 

These examples make it clear that, generally speaking, the 
exceptions to the legality principle are formulated in more 
detail than the general regulations based on the principle 
of expediency over the prosecutorial power. 

9. In most of the countries which adhere to the legality 
principle, as well as in those which have adopted the expe­
diency principle, the prosecution agency can exercise some 
discretion in making the prosecutorial decision. In recent 
years, the legal exceptions to the legality principle have 
been widely extended in some countries, or a more extended 
application of the existing exceptions has been permitted. 
However, this does not mean that no difference now exists 
between the two systems. Although the systems have been 
approaching each other, the main difference in the utiliza­
tion of this power between these countries is that in those 
countries adhering to the expediency principle, the utiliza­
tion of the discretionary power is, generally speaking, very 
loosely confined or restricted. In contrast, where the 
legality principle has been adopted, the utilization q~ the 
discretionary power is confined to the exceptions specified 
in law. However, the exercise of discretion in these cases 
specified is not necessarily strictly confined, as the word­
ing of the exceptions to the legality principle are some­
times as vague as the wordings utilized to express the ex­
pediency principle. Expressions such as "when the degree of 
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social danger of the act is not substantial" (section 27 
Polish Penal Code), or "if the offender proves by means of 
serious efforts, commensurate with the seriousness of the 
punishable act, toward elimination of, and indemnity for, 
its harmful effects, or by means of other positive accom­
plishments, that he has drawn fundamental lessons for a 
conduct as a conscientious member of the community, and can 
therefore be expected to adhere to Socialist legality" (sec­
tion 25 Penal Code GDR in connection with section 148 Code 
of Criminal Procedure GDR) do not seem to strictly confine 
the public prosecutor's exercise of discretion. 

In this respect, there is no difference between the con­
finement of the discretionary power based on the expediency 
principle, and that based on the exceptions to the legality 
principle. 0 

The difference can be found mainly in the fact that under 
the expediency principle, the discretionary prosecutorial 
power is exercisable over all crimes and in all circumstan­
ces, while this power exists only with respect to certain 
specified cases and circumstances under the legality princi­
ple. 

The fact that the discretionary prosecutorial power is exer­
cisable with respect to all crimes and in all circumstances 
under the expediency principle does not mean that no limit 
exists to this discretion, either explicitly laid down in 
legislation, or accepted and applied in practice. For exam­
ple, a refusal to prosecute may be a breach of duty when 
prosecutorial policy has not been kept within reasonable 
limi ts. 

This. can be illustrated, for example in England and Wales, 
by the judgment of the Court of Appeal in "The Queen vs. 
Commissioner of Police of the Metropolis, Ex parte Black­
burn" (1968) 2 QB 118. 

In 1966, the Commissioner of Police of the Metropolis 
decided, as a matter of policy, that police would no longer 
enforce a part of the Betting, Gaming and Lotteries Act 
(1963) in the gaming clubs of London. Mr. Blackburn, a 
member of the Parliament, became dissatisfied with this 
policy, and applied to the Divisional Court for an order of 
mandamus to compel the commissioner to enforce the law. The 
Divisional Court refused his application, and the case went 
to the Court of Appeal. It was argued on behalf of the 
commissioner that he had the right to use absolute discre­
tion in his decision-making, but the Court of Appeal held 
that the commissioner owed a duty to the public to enforce 
the law, a duty which he could be compelled to perform. The 
judges clearly accepted the right of the police to exercise 
considerable discretion in carrying out their duties, but a 
decision to do nothing was viewed as illegal. The court 
therefore determined that the prosecution agency may decide 
whether to proceed with a prosecution, but it is regarded as 
objectionable that a directive is issued which notes that, 
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as a matter of policy, no action should be taken against any 
breaches of a certain law. 

In general, it can be said that even in systems which uti­
lize the expediency principle in a generous manner, the 
division of power (trias politica) does not allow the execu­
tive power (the prosecution service) to interfere with the 
legislative power by not administering a law which is in 
f.orce. That is, a waiver of prosecution should not become 
so extensive that it would equal the practical decriminali­
zation of a criminal act. 

The right to criminalize or decriminalize acts rests with 
the legislature, not with the other agents of the criminal 
justice system. 

Another point must be stressed. The legal reality that the 
expediency principle allows for the use of discretionary 
prosecutorial power in all types of crimes without excep­
tions does not mean that this opportunity is, in fact, used 
in practice. Indeed, a wide range of crimes, particulRrly 
the more serious ones, seem to be excluded from the applica­
tion of the expediency principle in the everyday administra­
tion of justice. The law enforcement of certain types of 
crimes (such as drug trafficking, offences which are gener­
ally of dangerous nature, crimes against life and liberty, 
etc.) are offences for which prosecution should, due to the 
nature of these offences, be instigated. Therefore, no 
considerable practical difference appears to exist between 
countries adhering to the legality principle, and those 
which recognize the expediency principle. The theoretical 
difference becomes apparent in rare cases, in which the 
special circumstances surrounding a crime may lead to a 
waiver in systems adhering to the expediency principle, and, 
in systems adhering to the legality principle, might be 
taken into account in the court decision, such as by mitiga­
ting the punishment. 

10. In contrast to countries where discretionary prosecu­
torial power is granted, certain countries allow no discre­
tionary prosecutorial practice, as is the case in Spain and 
Italy. These systems are now examined, in order to deter­
mine whether all detected crimes are indeed prosecuted and 
tried by the courts. 

Section 112 of the Italian constitution states that the 
public prosecutor has the duty to prosecute all cases. 
Although the Constitution states the existence of compulso­
ry prosecution whenever the legal prerequisites and suffi­
cient evidence exist in a case, the prosecutorial decision 
is, in practice, influenced by how, when and in what case it 
is made. The prosecutor dan decide how to organize his 
work, and he is consequently able to give priority to cer­
tain cases. 
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The growing number of penal procedures, as well as the 
increasing complexity and social relevance of many of the 
cases, has made priorization necessary. In 1977, the sup­
reme Council of the Magistracy (the prosecution service in 
Italy exists subject to this council, while being indepen­
dent of the Minister of Justice) put forward a recommenda­
tion regarding the prosecution service, emphasizing the 
necessity of giving priority to procedures concerning the 
crimes of social significance. This, in effect, could lead 
to the elimination of the low priority cases through the 
lapse of the limitation period, or through the eligibility 
of the case for probable future amnesties. Such prioriza­
tion is not generally perceived as a violation of the rUle 
of compulsory prosecution. 

Therefore, exceptions to compulsory prosecution may exist in 
practice, despite their absence from the written procedural 
code, as demonstrated by Italy. 

Alternately, the prosecutor may waive prosecution in Spain 
only when the evidence is weak, the act is not a criminal 
one, or when legal justifications exist for the criminal 
act. It seems, however, that strict adherence to the lega­
lity principle in the daily practice does not exist. When a 
prosecutor is of the opinion that prosecution appears inex­
pedient in a case, he is likely to waive prosecution on the 
basis of weak evidence. A waiver of prosecution due to the 
weakness of evidence may therefore be a disguise for the 
use of discretionary power for expediency. It is often 
expressed in Spaniah literature that a gap does exist be­
tween the legally defined strict adherence to the legality 
principle, and the factual and practical application of this 
legal mandate. 

11. The last topic dealt with in this chapter is the legal 
nature of a prosecutorial waiver. 

Whether or not a waiver is binding varies between countries. 
Some countries explicitly express the legal nature of 
prosecutorial waivers in their laws. For example, the Swe­
dish Code of Judicial Procedure, chapter 20, section 7b, 
explicitly notes that any decision made not to prosecute may 
be withdrawn if sufficient grounds for such a decision cease 
to exist. 

In a number of other legal frameworks, however, no infor.ma­
tion can be found on the legal nature of prosecutorial 
waivers, but it is commonly held that a decision is usually 
revocable, as is the case in Finland. 

In Belgium, the decision to waive prosecution has always 
been of a provisionary character, as it is not a judicial, 
but an administrative act. This is also the case in France 
and Luxembourg. The prosecutor can revoke his decision to 
waive prosecution at any time, up to the time when the time 
limit bars, whenever new circumstances or new facts favour 
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the withdrawal of the prior decision. 

In the Netherlands, where the prosecutorial decision is seen 
as an administrative one, and where the Code of Criminal 
Procedure does not contain regulations prohibiting the revo­
cation of a simple waiver, the Supreme Court has recently 
ruled that a communication from the prosecution service to a 
defendant to the effect that there would be no prosecution 
in his case does restrict the freedom of the prosecutor to 
initiate a prosecution. According to the Court, the general 
concept of due process of law implies that agencies respon­
sible for the administration of justice shall not act in a 
arbitrary fashion, but shall be bound by justified expecta­
tions raised by themselves, unless there are compelling 
reasons why, in a particular case, this rule should not 
apply. 

In Scotland, the prosecutor may decide to change his origi­
nal decision if new information becomes available suggesting 
that he do so. However, if the prosecutor has advised the 
accused of his decision not to prosecute the case, or has 
publicly relinquished the right of prosecution with respect 
to a certain individual for a particular offence, he is 
barred by law from initiating prosecution. 

The fact that the waiver is an administrative and not a 
judicial act also means that a confession is not necessary 
for prosecution. 

In countries where the interested party can lodge an appeal 
with the court against a waiver based on the lack of evi­
dence, and where the court can order the prosecutor to 
revoke his decision - a topic dealt with in chapter I - the 
prosecutorial decision is of a provisionary nature. 
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CHAPTER III - EXTENDING OR REDUCING THE SCOPE OF NON­
PROSECUTION 

1. The scope of the use of non-prosecution is not static. 
It is constantly evolving and developing. A wide range of 
influences can either extend or curtail the legal and/or 
practical use of non-prosecution. Some of these influences 
lead to an immediate observable effect, while others lead to 
a change in the use of non-prosecution which can only be 
noticed after a long time. The latter occurrences are 
particularly hard to analyze in this report; the report 
will indeed only provide a description of the legal or 
practical measures aimed at the extension or reduction of 
the use of non-prosecution, in as far as they are explicitly 
manifested in the various countries. In this chapter, the 
main measures which have been recently used to widen or 
reduce the scope of the use of non-prosecution are dealt 
with. 

2. In some of the European countries, particularly in those 
which adhere to the legality principle, the legal scope of 
prosecutorial discretionary power has been recently extend­
ed. This extension has manifested itself in at least four 
ways: 
- legislation has been provided which has noted that the 

principle of legality no longer forms the governing prin­
ciple for the prosecutorial practive in regard to certain 
specified crime(s); 

- new grounds have been introduced for non-prosecution in 
legislation, or the threshold for the application of the 
existing rules has been lowered; 

- the legislature has deleted restraints which previously 
existed with respect to the use of the discretionary 
prosecutorial power; and/or 

- the judiciary, controlling prosecutorial decisions, has 
accepted an extended interpretation of regulations con­
cerning the use of discretionary power. 

3. 
ple, 
land. 

Illustrations 'of the first form can be found, for exam­
in the Federal Republic of Germany, Sweden, and Fin-

In 1968, the procedural code of the FRG was amended, allow­
ing the Federal Attorney General not to prosecute even the 
most serious political crimes, such as high treason or 
espionage, in cases in which he believed that the prosec~­
tion would be disadvantageous for the FRG, or that an impor­
tant public interest would present obstacles to prosecution 
(section 153 CCP). Prior to this amendment, prosecutors 
were obliged to prosecute such crimes. Since this amendm­
ent, the prosecutorial decisions of the Federal Attorney 
General have been governed by expediency considerations. 
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In Finland, the legality principle was modified in 1966 by 
the introduction of a new section into the Decree on the 
Enforcement of the Penal Code, which permitted the waiving 
of prosecution under certain limited circumstances. The 
amendment allowed for prosecutorial waiver in cases where 
the offence in question was petty, and where the public 
interest did not require prosecution. 

One major change that was of great practical importance was 
made in 1981 in Sweden, with the introduction of a provision 
allowing the prosecutor, under certain conditions, to close 
a criminal investigation, or to even refrain from initiating 
one, if it could be foreseen that the investigation would 
only result in a decision to waive prosecution. 

Illustrations of the second form of extending prosecutorial 
discretion can be found in Sweden and the Federal Republic 
of Germany. 

The 1975 amendment of the procedural code of the Federal 
Republic of Germany extended the number of legal grounds for 
non-prosecution. Since this amendmp.nt, a conditional waiv­
er has existed in the German procedural legislation. with 
the consent of the judge, the prosecutor may now decide to 
waive a case, subject to the condition that the damage is 
compensated by the offender, or that the offender performs 
some community service, or other activity which is for the 
benefit of either a public or a private institution. 

In Sweden, the rules concerning prosecutorial waiver were 
altered considerably in 1985. The applicability of these 
rules was extended, not by introducing new principal grounds 
for a waiver, but by lowering the threshold for the applica­
tion of the existing rules. This was done by changing the 
general prerequisites for the waiving decision. It was 
expressed in the old provision that a waiver was possible 
when the public interest did not require prosecution. The 
new provision notes that the prosecutor may decide to waive 
prosecution, provided that no important public or private 
interest is neglected. 

The third method or way of extending discretionary power, 
through the delition of existing restraints, was used in the 
1978 amendment of section 153 of the procedural code of the 
Federal Republic of Germany. According to this section, the 
prosecutor could waive prosecution of petty misdemeanors 
when the guilt of the offender was minor, and when the 
public interest did not require prosecutIon. The prosecu­
tor, however, could not waive a case without the consent of 
the judge who would try the case (if it would be proceeded 
with). This requirement of judicial consent was a restraint 
on the prosecutor's discretionary power. Since the amend­
ment, a judicial consent is no longer required for a waiver 
of prosecution in a case which involved a regular property 
offence, if the damage caused by the offence is minor. 
Since the prosecutor can now make an independent prosecuto­
rial decision, his discretionary power has been extended. 
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The utilization of prosecutorial discretionary power de­
pends, to a large extent, on judicial consent in the Federal 
Republ~c of Germany. Refusal to permit the dropping of a 
case 1S rare1 consent by the judge to the waiver of a case 
appears to be a routine requirement. In important cases 
which have caused widespread public unrest, or which have 
received wide public attention, it may happen that the judge 
provides a written statement as to the reasons for his 
consent/lack of consent to a waiver. In such statements, 
the judge may, at times, give an actual interpretation of 
the wording of the provisions which allow the use of prose­
cutorial discretionary power. In the "Thalidomide" case, 
which was discontinued by the court after the trial had gone 
on for two and a half years, the court, in its decision, 
gave an interpretation of the conditions which are needed 
for the closing of a case. These conditions, minor guilt 
and a minor public interest, also apply to the decision by 
the public prosecutor to waive a case. The court held that 
the guilt of the defendants was minor, that they had been 
exposed to a long, highly-publicized trial, and that the 
defendants had offered to pay over 100 million German marks 
into public trusts for the victims. The court considered 
the public interest subordinate to the victim's in the 
financial settlement. This decision indicates that the 
conditions of minor guilt and public interest are suscepti­
ble to flexible interpretation, and that through their wide 
interpretation, the legal scope of discretionary power can 
be extended. 

4. This extension of discretionary prosecutorial power may 
also result from changes in the prosecution service's organ­
izational structure, or from changes in the policy of the 
prosecutorial service. 

The organizational structure of the prosecution service 
indeed has a great impact on the practical use of the di~­
cretionary power. 

In some countries, such as Belgium and France, control over 
the prosecutor's decision is exercised by the head of the 
local prosecution service, by personal contacts, or by the 
review of the files. 

In other countries, the hierarchical structure of the prose­
cution agency seems to be a contributing factor in the 
attempt to attain consistency in the prosecution policy. 
This is the principal reason why an independent prosecution 
service was recently established in England and Wales. The 
1985 Prosecution of Offences Act established a national 
prosecution service, headed by the Director of Public Prose­
cutions (who is a senior member of the civil service), under 
the superintendence of the Attorney General (who is a member 
of the Government). The local prosecutors now have the 
responsibility for the conduct of all proceedings which, 
before 1986, were prosecuted by or on behalf of the police. 
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The prosecution service is therefore independent, which 
means that the prosecutor is no longer bound by the views 
of the police. Despite the fact that the initial decision as 
to whether prosecution should be initiated will remain with 
the police, the prosecutor has complete discretion with 
respect to the decision whether or not to proceed with the 
charge. Guidance for prosecutorial decision eminates from 
the center of the service, the Director of Public Prosecu­
tions. 

In the legal systems adhering to the expediency principle, 
directives, guidelines or explicitly formulated objectives 
of a prosecution policy seem to be used as instruments for 
widening or curtailing the practical use of discretionary 
power. For example, the increase in the proportion of 
waivers on policy grounds in the Netherlands is a conse­
quence of the policy principle, applied over the past twen­
ty-five years, that prosecution should be based on the 
consideration that it serves a concrete social purpose. The 
rule that a case should be dropped unless the public inter­
est requires prosecution, increasingly became the leading 
principle for the prosecution policy during the last decade, 
without altering a single word in the legal regulation 
concerning the use of discretionary power. 

5. The reduction of the scope of prosecutorial discretiona­
ry power can takp. place through the utilization of the same 
instruments as those mentioned for the extension of the 
discretionary power. 

The reduction of discretionary prosecutorial power seems to 
be an item which is only of interest in legal systems which 
adhere to the expediency principle, or in systems which 
allow exceptions to the legality principle. It must be 
emphasized that a reduction in the scope of prosecutorial 
discretion can not only be the result of explicit legal 
restrictions, but also of new legislation offering alterna­
tive ways of dealing with crime. This can particularly be 
the case where the criminal justice system offers two prooe­
dural extremes, the waiving of criminal cases, and the 
bringing of a case to court. When legislation provides 
other solutions for such a dilemma, these solutions seem to 
affect, to some extent, the utilization of prosecutorial 
discretionary power. 

In many European countries, a popular opinion exists that 
the interests of justice do not demand that every offender 
be brought before the court and, if guilt is not disputed, 
there may be no need to adopt formal court procedures. 
Therefore, many countries have adopted alternatives to the 
formal court procedures. 

In the market economy countries, the general motive for the 
adoption of such alternatives is that they aid in maintain­
ing an acceptable level of law enforcement within the avail­
able resources, and thereby prevent the law from being 
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brought into disrepute. In addition, they are helpful in 
reducing delays in the processing of cases through the 
courts, not only by removing a significant number of cases 
from the courts, but also by affording prosecutors and 
judges more time to deal with cases meriting court prosecu­
tion. 

In some of the socialist countries, such as the German 
Democratic Republic, alternatives are introduced in order to 
improve the possibilities of achieving their socio-political 
and criminal-political goals. 

6. Many European legislations contain one or more of the 
following types of diversion: 

- a transaction procedure, known, for example, in France, 
Greece, Turkey, Belgium, the Netherlands and Norway, which 
consists of a voluntary payment of a certain sum of money 
to the public prosecution service, or another organ or 
judicial administration, in order to settle a case and to 
avoid a trial. In general, this procedure is used for 
petty offences, but may also cover crimes in some coun­
tries. This is the case in Belgium and the Netherlands, 
for example, where the transaction procedure may be ap­
plied to avoid a prosecution of crimes which could be 
punished according to the law, which carry a penalty of 
six years of imprisonment. Through the extension of the 
range of choices, the utilization of prosecutorial discre­
tionary power will, in fact, be reduced, as one of the 
effects of these proceedings appears to be that the tran­
saction procedure is applied by the public prosecutor in 
cases which he used to waive. 

- a simplified procedure, which is a criminal procedure 
without a public hearing in court, or without a public 
trial, is known in a number of European countries in some 
form and to some extent. This procedure exists in coun­
tries such as the Federal Republic of Germany, Norway, the 
German Democratic Republic, Sweden, Austria, Finland, 
Hungary and Czechoslovakia. The extent to which such 
simplified procedures are permitted varies considerably 
from country to country. It was born out of the desire to 
prosecute punishable acts without unnecessary effort, 
without involving the public, and without putting too much 
strain on the accused. The simplified procedure appears 
to be attractive to those criminal justice systems which 
are under particular administrative strain, and in which 
fines playa major role in the criminal pOlicy. 

These simplified procedures exist in various forms. To 
illustrate such a procedure, we will deal with one such 
form, the penal order procedure, which exists, for exam­
ple, in Hungary. 

This penal order procedure is applicable in cases involv­
ing misdemeanors, which fall within the jurisdiction of a 
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single jud97• This procedure plays a major role in this 
country, Slnce by such a summary arrangement it is possi­
ble to avoid lengthy and costly proceedings. When a draft 
writ of accusation is found to satisfy the material and 
formal legal requirements, the court issues a penal order. 
Once served to the suspect, it becomes enforceable, unless 
the latter lodges a notice of non-acquiesence (a kind of 
an appeal) with the court within eight days from the day 
of service of the order. Accordingly, criminal proceedings 
are shortened considerably in such cases, since no court 
proceedings are required. The penal order must include 
the charge(s), the evidence, and the determined penaltY1 
information is also given concerning the closing date for, 
and the mode of, the aforementioned notice. If the sus­
pect lodges a notice, the case is dealt with at the court 
session. The penal order then serves as a summons. The 
suspect is required to appear in court, and if he does not 
do so, his notice will be held to have been withdrawn 
(section 350-355 Code of criminal Procedure of Hungary). 

- a referral to a social or a comrade courtl or to a statu­
tory judgment commission. This form of diversion exists 
in many of the socialist countries, such as BUlgaria, the 
USSR, the German Democratic Republic, and Romania. 

In the German Democratic Republic, the transferral is used 
as an alternative measure in over 20% of all cases. 

In Bulgaria, such matters as petty theft and petty as­
saults may be transferred to comrade courts for adjudica­
tion, and premeditated offences, which by law are punisha­
ble by imprisonment of up to one year, may be dealt with 
by public voluntary agencies at the place of work if the 
alleged offender so requests. 

Romania has statutory judgment commissions which are civil 
organs with influence and jurisdictions which enable the 
masses to participate in the enforcement of the rule of 
law, and in the socialist education of citizens. These 
commissions are empowered t,o deal with offences involving 
little social danger, and with labour disputes. One-third 
of the cases submitted to the commissions are settled by 
conciliation, and therefore do not go to court. 

Almost all other European countries have provision for di­
verting cases from the court. These forms of diversion 
restrict the utilization of prosecutorial power. The same 
can be said about the methods which reduce strict adherence 
to the principle of legality. This method consists of 
widening the scope of complainant offences. This was re­
cently used in Italy, in order to encourage settlement of 
private disputes, and in order to avoid court proceedings. 

7. In the light of the above diSCUssion, one general con­
clusion can be drawn: the practical utilization of discre­
tionary power by prosecution agencies can not be seen as an 
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activity in itself, but as one which depends, to a large 
extent, on the legal framework within which it exists. 
Decriminalization, depenalization, diversion, the range of 
complainant offencesl transaction procedures, referral to 
bodies other than the criminal courts, or other alternatives 
to prosecution, all have an impact on the actual utilization 
of prosecutorial discretionary power. 
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CHAPTER IV - GROUNDS FOR WAIVER OF PROSECUTION 

1. Since this report deals with utilization of prosecuto­
rial discretionary power by the public prosecutor, we must 
exclude all cases in which the decision of non-prosecution 
is made without the use of any discretion. We must there­
fOfe examine the legal conditions, the prerequisites for or 
the hindrances to prosecution. These conditions must be met 
before the question of prosecution can arise; when they are 
not met, the prosecutor has no choice but to drop the case. 

Accordingly, the cases in which the public prosecutor de­
cides to waive prosecution can be divided into two types: 

those in which he cannot prosecute; and 
those in which he will not prosecute. 

In a case which falls into the first category, the prosecu­
tor should not utilize any discretionary power: in the 
second type, prosecution is waived due to the prosecutor's 
use of prosecutorial discretion. 

The prosecutorial decision consists of three "sub-deci­
sions": 
1. whether the conditions necessary for prosecution are met 

in the case; 
2. whether there is sufficient evidence for prosecution in 

the case; and 
3. whether prosecution is expedient in the case. 

The first decision is made on objective grounds, by examin­
ing the applicable law, without any subjective interpreta­
tion. The second decision is both objective and subjective; 
it is based on objective criteria which can be interpreted 
subjectively by the prosecutor. On the basis of these two 
decisions, the prosecutor then makes the third decision, 
subjectively determining whether prosecution would be expe­
dient in the case. 

However, the issue of the sufficiency of evidence may be 
influenced by the is~ue of expediency. The interpretation 
of the facts of the case for the purpose of deciding on the 
sufficiency of the evidence can be affected by the prosecu­
tor's opinion as to the expediency of the prosecution. In 
this way, the prosecutorial decision with respect to the 
sufficiency of the evidence is partly of a discretionary 
nature. 

A number of empirical studies conducted in various European 
countries, such as Sweden, the Federal Republic of Germany, 
Belgium, Finland and the Netherlands, aimed at determining 
the factors influencing the public prosecutor's decision­
making as to whether to prosecute, show that discretionary 
power is also utilized in deciding whether suffipient evi­
dence exists. It has been demonstrated that, especially in 
complicated cases, the prosecutor does not make a detailed 
evaluation of each evidentiary fact in order to determine 
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the sufficiency of the evidence. Instead, he is more likely 
to read through the report once or twice, and to make his 
preliminary decision in a more or less intuitive fashion. 
When he then begins his preparatory work on the prosecution 
of the case, his closer study of the case is directed at 
finding, at least subconsciously, reasons to support his 
pre1iruinary decision. 

It has been shown that different prosecutors may well decide 
differently in identical cases. It has also been shown that 
the same prosecutor may decide differently in virtually 
identical cases at different times. 

Personal factors, such as age, the number of years of pro­
fessional experience, and personal interests, amongst other 
factors, make it difficult to examine objectively certain 
types of crimes dealt with by prosecutors. As long as 
decision-making is "man-made" work, personal factors influ­
encing the decision-making process cannot be excluded total­
ly. 

The fact that expediency plays a role in deciding on the 
sufficiency of evidence is also demonstrated by the guide­
lines of England and Wales. The public prosecutor, accord­
ing to these directives, seems to be able to initiate prose­
cution in cases which have caused wide-scale public unrest 
and outcry, even when doubts exist as to the sufficiency of 
evidence for a conviction. Had the case not caused a public 
disturbance, the prosecutor would probably have waived pro­
secution in the case. 

The 1983 Attorney-GeneralIs Guidelines on criteria for pro­
secution in England and Wales take into account this public 
interest in the decision concerning the sufficiency of evi­
dence. The following is a quotation from these guidelines, 
quoted in its entirety in order to avoid any possible misin­
terpretation: 

(4.') When considering the institution or continuation of 
criminal proceedings, the first question to be determined 
by the prosecutor is whether the evidence is sufficient to 
justify a prosecution. The Director of Public Prosecu­
tions does not support the proposition that a bare prima 
facie case is enough, but rather applies the test of 
whether there is reasonable prospect of a conviction; or, 
put another way, whether a conviction is more likely than 
an acquittal before an impartial jury properly directed in 
accordance with law. 

(5.) An even higher standard is set if an acquittal would 
or might produce unfortunate consequences. For example, 
if a man who has b~en convicted of some offence is subse­
quently acquitted of having given perjured evidence at his 
trial, that acquittal might be seen as casting doubt on 
the original conviction. Likewise an unsuccessful prose­
cution of an allegedly obscene book will, if the trial has 
attracted publicity, lead to a considerable increase in 
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sales. 

(6.) In such cases the Director of Public Prosecutions is 
hesitant to prosecute unless he thinks that the prospects 
of a conviction are high. He also tends to adopt a simi­
lar high standard if the trial is likely to be abnormally 
long and expensive and if the'offence is not especially 
grave. 

(7.) In reaching his decisio~ as to sufficiency of evi­
dence, the Director considers such factors as: availabili­
ty, credit and credibility of witnesses and their likely 
impression on a jury~ the admissibility of any admissions, 
if necessary having regard to the age and intelligence of 
the defendant~ the reliability of any identification; and 
will draw on his experience to evaluate how strong the 
case is likely to be when presented in Court. 

This, however, does not mean that a public prosecutor may 
initiate a prosecution when no reasonable prospects of a 
conviction exist due to the weakness of evidence, even in 
cases which cause public unr.est and outcry. 

In general, procedural laws do not provide criteria for the 
sufficiency of evidence in Europe, nor have courts developed 
clear guidelines for its determination. Most of the laws, 
however, express some basic princtples for fair criminal 
procedure, such as the presumptio innocentiae, the in dubio 
pro reo -rule, and other such rules. This, however, does 
not mean that prosecutions would not take place which are 
based on ~oubtful evidence. In most of the countries, 
however, legal remedies for such situations exist. In some· 
countries, a judge must evaluate ex officio the prospect of 
a conviction before a trial may commence; in others, the 
defendant may lodge a complaint against a charge with the 
court, in order to prove the sufficiency of the evidence. 
If the evidence is too weak to make a conviction likely, the 
court must terminate the proceedings. The mere fact that a 
prosecution is in the public interest, without taking into 
account the sufficiency of the evidence, would be incompati­
ble with the present systems of criminal justice in the 
European countries. In some of these countries, this rule 
is expli~itly expressed in directives. We quote from a 
recent directive issued by the Irish Director of Public 
Prosecutions: 

" the mere fact that a person is killed or severely 
injured by a road traffic accident is not in itself a 
reason for prosecution. In this as in all areas of the 
criminal law, there must always be available before charge 
evidence of a criminal act or omission, in these cases 
evidence of a standard of driving which warrants a crimi­
nal as distinct from a merely civil sanction. Prosecu­
tions to enable an accident "to be investigated by the 
Courts" or to "clear ·the air" are incompatible with the 
present system of criminal justice in this country and 
should be avoided." 
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2. We will not attempt to list all of the prerequisites for 
prosecution which are included in the penal or procedural 
codes of the countries dealt with in this report. This is 
due to the fact that, on one hand, we lack sufficient infor­
mation on this item for all of the countries, and on the 
other hand, the information available shows that some of the 
conditions exist in some countries and not in others, as may 
be illustrated by the following examples: 

- The so-called complainant offences exist in all European 
countries. Such an offence cannot be prosecuted ex offi­
cio, but instead only after the prosecutor has received an 
official complaint from the aggrieved party. The content 
of these offences is not always identical. Assault, for 
example, is a complainant offence in the Federal Republic 
of Germany, while in Austria it is an official offence 
which can be prosecuted without the consent of the com­
plainant. A mixed system can also exist, as in Finland, 
where two provisions were adopted in the 1970s which dealt 
with sexual offences and the invasion of privacy. The 
public prosecutor has the right to prosecute, ex officio, 
these complainant offences when this is in the public 
interest. 

- Some of the conditions attached can be very particular to 
their countries of application. For example, a theft 
between spouses, although a crime, cannot be prosecuted at 
all in the Netherlands; prosecution is barred by the 
marriage between the involved persons. Similarly, in the 
Netherlands a "hit and run" case cannot be prosecuted as 
such if the offender, before the detection of the crime, 
but within 24 hours of its commission, informs the police 
about the accident. 

- In Austria, criminal liability is absent in cases involv­
ing property offences, according to the penal code, if 
reparation occurs before the prosecution service has been 
informed of the offence (so-called active repentance). 

However, there are some general conditions which seem to be 
to a large extent the same in all of the countries. The 
following conditions seem to be required for the initiation 
of a criminal case: 
- according to the law, the act must be, prima facie, a 

criminal case. 

- the criminal offence must fall within the jurisdiction of 
the criminal law of the country in which the prosecution 
will take place. 

- the person who committed the criminal offence must be of 
an age at which he can be held criminally responsible. 

- the person who committed the offence must be alive at the 
time of the prosecutorial decision. 
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- the statute of limitations may not bar prosecution. 

- the person who committed the criminal offence has no 
immunity. 

- prosecution cannot be commenced against a person for a 
criminal offence for which he has already been sentenced, 
and for which the judgment has already taken legal effect 
(prohibition against double jeopardy, ne bis in idem). 

- with respect to the offender, there was, under the same 
accusation, no unrevoked decree of the prosecution agency 
to terminate the case. 

- a complaint must be lodged in cases which can only be 
initiated on a complaint. 

When a hindrance to prosecution is present, or when a prere­
quisite for prosecution is absent, prosecution cannot take 
place, and in the case that it has already commenced, it 
must be terminated. 

In order to clarify the point that prosecutorial waivers 
which occur due to the presence of legal hindrances or the 
absence of legal prerequisites are not covered by this 
report, we must reformulate our working definition of non­
prosecution. Therefore, non-prosecution, within the context 
of this report, is understood as 

any decision by a prosecutor or a corresponding official 
according to which he does not bring a prima facie crimi­
nal case to court for adjudication, despite the existence 
of prerequisites and the absence of legal hindrances for 
prosecution, and despite the availability of evidence 
regarding the guilt of a specified person. 

In a number of the European countries, a decision to pr.ose­
cute does not necessarily mean that the judiciary is liable 
to deal with the case until a final verdict is reached. In 
many systems, the law vests the judiciary, the examlnlng 
judge, or the trial judge, with the power to discontinue the 
proceedings in the course of the trial or the pre-trial 
phase. The grounds for the discontinuance may be similar to 
the grounds for non-prosecution. This decision to disconti­
nue the proceedings does not, however, fall within our 
definition of non-prosecution, and will not therefore be 
dealt with within the context of this report. 

3. In some of the European countries, the law explicitly 
lays out, sometimes with great detail and specificity, the 
grounds for a prosecutorial waiver. In others, more or less 
general rules are provided by law for non-prosecution. 

The most detailed regulation seems to exist in the Federal 
Republic of Germany in the Code of Criminal Procedure, which 
contains the exceptions to the legality principle otherwise 
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adhered to (sections 153-154d StPO). 

The most general regulations seem to exist in the criminal 
procedural codes of those countries which have adopted the 
expediency principle. In these countries, the boundaries 
for the existence and the utilization of the prosecutorial 
discretionary power by the public prosecutor are widely 
drawn. For example, the French 'Code de Procedure Penale' 
(section 40) reads: "The public prosecutor collects the 
complaints and the official files and decides how to pro­
ceed." No further directives are provided for the public 
prosecutor for the prosecutorial decision. 

A detailed and an intensive study of the major French proce­
dural law textbooks did not provide more information about 
the practical application of this principle, except for 
general statements such as "the reasons for a waiver are 
numerous". In general, only the legal and theoretical as­
pects of the expediency principle were dealt with in these 
texts. 

Fortunately, some studies have been published on the practi­
cal application of the prosecution principles. The pub­
lished grounds for non-prosecution are generally based on an 
analysis of prosecutorial decisions, or on personal experi­
ences. such a list can be found, for example, in A.F. 
Wilcox's book The Decision to Prosecute. The author, as a 
former chief constable of Hertfordshire, provides twenty 
reasons for non-prosecution, which apply even in cases where 
prima facie evidence of guilt exists. The reasons mentioned 
by the author are the following: 

1. Obsolete laws, not repealed but out of tune with modern 
thought. 

2. Technical breaches of the letter of the law. 

3. Trivial contraventions, not worth the effort of prosecu­
tion. 

4. Complexity of the law, where the offender could not rea­
sonably be expected to know that he was committing an 
offence. 

5. Controversial laws, where legislation is being debated or 
is awaiting implementation. 

6. Unpopular laws, which public opinin does not wish to see 
enforced. 

7. Prosecutions which in the past have been discouraged by 
the courts. 

8. Vexatious, oppressive and malicious prosecutions. 

9. Prosecutions which will attract ridicule or bring the law 
into contempt. 
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10. Stale offences, detected after a lapse of years or where 
unreasona~le delay has occurred in bringing a prosecu­
tion. 

11. Prosecutions which wil+ bring harm or suffering to 
witnesses, especially children. 

12. Prosecutions against the wishes of the injured party. 

13. Where the accused has already suffered enough. 

14. Where the mental condition of the accused suggests 
treatment rather than prosecution. 

15. Where a prosecution would bring disproportionate conse­
quences to the accused who has a good character and 
reputation. 

16. Where the youth or old age of the offender deserves 
consideration. 

17. Where the evidence has been obtained by unfair means. 

18. Where a witness agrees to give evidence for the prosecu­
tion. (sic) 

19. Prosecutions which will enable the accused to pose as a 
martyr or turn the trial into a propaganda exercise. 

20. Where alternatives to prosecution are available - miti­
gated penalties, 'prohibition notices, seizures, or 
handing the culprit over to disciplinary authorities. 

In this section, we will attempt to divide the reasons for 
non-prosecution mentioned in the regulations, guidelines 
and available literature on non-prosecution, into main cate­
gories. The divisions are based on an analysis of the 
reasons existing for non-prosecution in the various coun­
tries. Five main categories seem to exist. Each of the 
categories has been divided into subcategories. For each 
ground, we will mention the country (or countries) where it 
is used as a reason for prosecutorial waiver. In some 
particular cases, we will provide an example of its applica­
tion in practice. We must, however, take into account the 
fact that in many cases, the decision not to prosecute is 
based on a combination of reasons, the most typical seeming 
to be the combination of a minor offence and a first offen­
der. 

4. Prior to commencing an examination of the existing 
grounds for non-prosecution, it is important to recall the 
so-called material concept of crime which exists in the 
socialist countries. In countries such as Czechoslovakia, 
Bulgaria, Poland, Yugoslavia, and the U.S.S.R., an act which 
is legally defined as a crime, and which has the features of 
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a crime, is not considered to be one if it causes only 
negligible danger to society. In Hungary, punishability is 
excluded in such a case. 

For example, article 7 of the Criminal Code of the Russian 
Soviet Federative Socialist Republic states that~ 

"an action or an omission to act shall not be a crime, 
although it formally contain the indicia of an act provi­
ded for by the official part of the present code, if by 
reason of its insignificance, it does not represent a 
social danger". 

Section 8, paragraph 2 of the Yugoslavian Criminal Code 
excludes the existence of a criminal offence as well in the 
case when, though all the characteristics of a criminal 
offence which are defined by la\'l exist, the act presents 
only a slight danger to the community because it is of 
little importance and because of the slightness or absence 
of harmful consequences. 

An act is considered to be of a relatively small social 
danger when it is a minor breach of the law, or when the 
damage caused by it is small. 

In some of the socialist countries, such as Hungary, the 
degree of social dangerousness depends on objective factors, 
such as the importance of the protected interests affected 
by the act, or the consequences of the act. 

In other countries, such as Poland, Czechoslovakia, and the 
German Democratic Republic, subjective factors, such as the 
motives of the offender, his intentions, his social and 
m6r~l behaviour, his previous behaviour, the negligibility 
of guilt, and other individual and personal factors and 
circumstances are also considered when deciding on the so­
cial danger of a act. If the appropriate authorities decide 
that the particular breach of law does not constitute an 
offe'nce, or if the nature of the act committed and the 
personality of the perpetrator allow his rehabilitation 
through social impact or administrative reprimand (without 
criminal punishment), the person is relieved of criminal 
responsibility. 

The fact that the act is not perceived as an offence impli­
cates that there can be no prosecutorial decision. 

If administrative or disciplinary liability exists in the 
case, in some countries the case may be transferred to some 
other court or a body outside the criminal justice system, 
such as a comrades' court or a trade union, which then deals 
with the matter through administrative or educational mea­
sures. 

This means that another procedure is used to replace the 
criminal procedure. In the Russian Soviet Federative Socia­
list Republic, for example, a case may be termlnated against 
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an offender, and one of the following decisions may be made: 
1. the person is subjected to administrative responsibility. 
2. the case is submitted to the comrades' court for consi­

deration. 
3. the person is taken on bail by a social organization or a 

workers' collective. 

These alternatives are replacing the criminal procedures, 
and apply under conditions specified by law. 

The breaches of law for which, and the circumstances in 
which transfer occurs are comparable to those which lead to 
a decision of non-prosecution in the other European coun­
tries. 

The decision over whether or not an act is of only slight 
social danger is left for the prosecutor to decide. This 
power to estimate the social danger of an act provides the 
public prosecutor with a legal alternative in the proseouto­
rial decision-making, an alternative which contains some of 
the characteristics of the expediency principle. Likewise, 
the court can also make this decision, and subsequently 
grant an acquittal, through which the same result is ach­
ievedJ a legal sanction is omitted, despite the fact that 
the act constituted a formal breach of the law. 

Therefore, it does not appear out of place to compare the 
decision of transfer with the decision of prosecutorial 
waiver. We will deal with the transfer in this chapter, due 
to its similarity to a prosecutorial waiver. 

In Hungary, the legal consequence of the determination of 
the lack of social dangerousness differs from that which 
exists in most of the socialist countries. No punishment is 
inflicted on a person whose act, at the time of its perpe­
tration, represented so slight a danger to society that even 
the mildest punishment which could be applied appears unne­
cessary. The prosecutor is free to assess the extent of the 
act's dangerousness to society. If he is of the opinion 
that the danger is so slight that the act requires no pun­
ishment, or that the social danger has diminished during the 
interval between the perpetration and the processing of the 
offence, he may refrain from bringing charges before the 
court. 

Due to the vagueness of the concept of "slight social dan­
ger", the decision not to prosecute a charge appears to be 
based, to some extent, on the use of discretion. 

5. The following are the five main categories of the 
grounds for waiver of prosecution. 
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I. REASONS CONNECTED WITH THE GENERAL LEGAL ORDER. 

This category can be divided into six subcategories: 

1.1. State interest 

A waiver of prosecution can be expedient in the interest of 
the state (Cyprus, Greece, Belgium, France, Luxembourg, the 
Netherlands, the Federal Republic of Germany). The "inter­
est of the State" is a general phrase which includes: in­
ternal safety and order, security of the State, wish to 
avoid social or economic unrest, and wish not to harm fo­
reign relations through the prosecution of a crime. 

For example, during and after the students' riots in France 
in 1968, numerous offenders were not prosecuted as prosecu­
tion would have caused a further escalation of unrest. 

In England and Wales, and in Greece, prosecution may be 
waived in the interest of the State when the cost of pro­
ceeding with the trial seems too expensive. 

1.2 Prospect of decriminalization 

The public prosecutor can waive prosecution while new legis­
lation is introduced, which would decriminalize an act (or 
acts) (Iceland, Ireland, the Federal Republic of Germany, 
the Netherlands). 

In Ireland and the Netherlands, prosecution has been waived 
under this disposition in recent years. In Ireland, this 
reason has applied to the non-prosecution of the sale of 
contraceptives, and the unlawful baking of bread, while in 
the Netherlands, prosecution has been waived on this ground 
in cases falling under the 1956 Inventory Sale Act which was 
recently, in fact, withdrawn. 

Similarly, when the laws concerning adultery and homosexua­
lity between consenting adults were repealed in the Federal 
Republic of Germany in 1969, no prosecution was brought with 
respect to these offences in the las~ months preceding the 
change in the law. 

1.3. Lack of su~ficient national interest 

Prosecution can be waived when no sufficient national inter­
est exists in the prosecution of the crime. such lack of 
interest can exist in cases which involve a foreign offender 
who will be expelled from the country, or who will be tried 
before his own national criminal court, or in cases where 
the crime was committed abroad, or the penalty for the crime 
was already served abroad (Denmark, the German Democratic 
Republic, the Federal Republic of Germany, Austria, Greece, 
and Yugoslavia). 
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1.4. Obvious injustioe 

waiver of prosecution can occur when the prosecution would 
result in an obvious injustice either to the convicted 
person(s) or to the State. It is sometimes clear that 
certain legislation is so complex that one cannot speak of a 
more or 19S5 uniform sentlncing policy by the jUdiciary even 
in similar cases. 

This waSt for example, the case in Ireland, where the 1968 
alcohol and road traffic legislation often resulted in an 
injustice to the accused, and the Director of Public Prose­
cutions finally decided not to proseoute under this legisla­
tion. 

1.5. Lack of significant contribution to law enforcement. 

In cases involving a number of crimes, the public prosecutor 
can waive prosecution against crimes which are relatively 
unimportant, or limit prosecution to a select sample of all 
the crimes, if the prosecution of the selected acts provides 
a sufficient basis for the imposition of a punishment which 
can be deemed as adequate for all of the offences committed. 
A prosecution of all of the crimes would be an unreasonable 
burden on the State and its agencies (such as the police, 
the public prosecutor, and the judiciary). 

Merely upholding the idea of law enforcement, without any 
significant contribution to the aim of law enforcement, 
cannot be in the interest of the State1 it only constitutes 
a waste of time, ener.gy and money (Denmark, Sweden, Yugosla­
via, Greece, the Federal Republic of Germany, the German 
Democratic Republic, Norway, Hungary, Ireland, the Nether­
lands, and Austria). 

1.6. Lack of significant contribution to the punishment. 

The prosecutor may also waive a case if the penalty in which 
the prosecution could result in is negligible in comparison 
to the penalty which the accused has already received, or 
which he is expected to receive (Czechoslovakia, the Federal 
Republic of Germany, Sweden, and the Netherlands). 

II. REASONS CONNECTED WITH THE CRIME ITSELF. 

This category can also be divided into five subcategories: 

11.1. Minor offence 

Waiver of prosecution can take place if the offence is so 
minor that it is only a negligible breach of the law, or the 
damage caused by it is so small that prosecution would be 
disproportionate to the nature of the offence. This ground 
differs from category 1.5. in that in the latter, the of­
fence to be waived was unimportant in comparison with the 
othe act(s) committed, although the offence in itself could 
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be a serious one~ however, here the offence itself is minor. 

An example of this type of a minor offence is shoplifting of 
goods worth less than a few dollars (Austria, England and 
Wales, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Sweden, Denmark, the Fede­
ral Repubic of Germany, Greece, Belgium, France, Switzer­
land, Luxembourg). 

11.2. Minor contribution to the offence 

The contribution of the offender to the offence, which he 
committed with other persons, is so small that his prosecu­
tion would be disproportionate to the extent of his partici­
pation in the crime. 

For example, the Director of Public Prosecutions in Ireland 
has occasionally granted amnesty to a person who has had a 
minor part in a crime, usually under duress, when that 
person is an essential witness for the prosecution (Ireland, 
the Netherlands, the Federal Republic of Germany, the German 
Democratic Republic, Denmark). 

11.3. Offence almost justified 

Prosecution can be waived with respect to a criminal act 
where, although no justification for the act exists in a 
strict legal sense, the circumstances surroundinq it are so 
close to a justification that prosecution would be dispro­
portionate to the act (Norway, Iceland, Belgium, the German 
Democratic Republic, the Netherlands). 

11.4. Staleness of the offence 

The statute of limitations bars prosecution after a certain 
period of time. In such a case, no discretionary power over 
prosecution exists. However, it sometimes occurs that an 
offence has been committed a long time ago, and although the 
end of the limitation period has not been reached, there is 
a staleness of the case which bars I?rosecution. This bar 
can be moral, human, or practical. In such cases, prosecu­
tion would be unjust and ineffectual (England and Wales, 
Iceland, Yugoslavia, Norway, Switzerland). 

Prosecution carried out after a long period has lapsed since 
the commission of the offence may violate the sense of fair 
play. Particularly in countries which have ratified the 
European Convention on Human Rights, the lapse of time 
between the detection of the crime and its prosecution can, 
to some extent, bar prosecution. The European Convention 
prescribes that the offender has the right to be tried 
without undue delay. National judges may decide that prose­
cution of a stale offence may' violate this rule. 
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11.5. Ideological conflict 

Some offences have their origins in social, economic, or 
political conflicts which are based on ideological differen­
ces. It is difficult to reach the aims of punishment in 
such cases, and prosecution can consequently be waived, 
unless the severity of the offence demands otherwise. 

For example, squatting (the unauthorized Use of empty 
buildings as a residence) is an offence in certain European 
countries~ however, when this act is an expression of a 
social or a political conflict, prosecution can be waived. 

Another example of the utilization of this ground for non­
prosecution can be found in the Netherlands, where prosecu­
tion of a refusal to cooperate with the provisions of the 
so-called Census Act was waived, because such a refusal was 
seen as a political protest against a far-reaching interfer­
ence of the State into people's private lives (Belgium, 
France, the Netherlands, Denmark). 

III. REASONS CONNECTED WITH THE OFFENDER. 

This category can be divided into eight subcategories. In 
the following cases, prosecution is considered disp~opor­
tionate with reference to the characteristics of the offen­
der. 

III.J. First offender 

Prosecution of a first offender may' be inappropriate. The 
mere shock of being caught by the police for committing the 
offence, being interrogated by the authorities, and partici­
pating in the criminal proceedings, is sometimes as effec­
tive in deterring the offender from fUrther criminality as 
the imposition of a penalty. 

Prosecution in such a case may be considered disproportion­
ate, particularly when the probation service has become 
involved in the case (Finland, Sweden, France, and Luxem­
bourg). 

111.2. Age of the offender 

Not only can the age of the offence affect the prosecutorial 
decision; in many of the European countries, the age of the 
offender is also one of the decisive factors in the prose­
cutorial decision. 

In most of the criminal law systems, the penal codes set out 
a minimum age of criminal responsibility. This age varies 
considerably from country to country (for example, Belgium, 
17; USSR, 16; Romania, 14; the Netherlands, 12). None of 
the systems, however, set a maximum age of criminal respon­
sibility. 
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If the offender is very young or very ol~, some of the 
criminal justice systems are likely to walve prosecution, 
despite the fact that the offender is liable (England and 
Wales, Ireland, switzerland, Luxembourg, Austria, Finland, 
the Federal Republic of Germany, Denmark). 

111.3. Recent punishruent 

If the offender was recently punished for offences committed 
after the offence for which a prosecutorial decision must be 
made, this fact can be taken into account in the decision­
making process. The recent punishment is perceived as a 
proper and an effective reaction to restrain the offender 
from further criminality, without the necessity of imposing 
punishment upon him for the previous offence. If the act in 
question was committed before the punishment, there is no 
reason not to take into account the recent punishment in 
deciding on the question of prosecution (England and Wales, 
Sweden, Denmark, Norway, Greece and the Netherlands). 

111.4. Offender as a victim of his crime 

WaiVer of prosecution can be considered when the offender 
has become a victim of his own offence. 

In some situations, and under certain circumstances, the 
offender is in fact punished by the consequences of the 
crime he has committed. For example, due to his reckless 
driving, he may have been seriouslY injured, or he may have 
lost his wife. It is expJicitly noted in some of the Euro­
pean penal codes (i.e. section 60 of the Penal Code of the 
Federal Republic of Germany, and section 302 of the Penal 
Code of Greece), that the judge can refrain from imposing a 
penalty in such cases, as a penal reaction is overly severe. 
In some of these countries, the public prosecutor can waive 
prosecution in view of the high likelihood of this judicial 
reaction. This practice is known in Iceland, Ireland, Swe­
den, the Netherlands, Denmark, Swit?erland, Austria, the 
Federal Republic of Germany, and England and Wales. 

111.5. Po~heal£9 of the offen~er 

The health of the offender can also be considered in the 
prosecutorial decision. When the offender's physical or 
mental health is poor, prosecution may appear inhuman~ and 
inappropriate (England and Wales, Ireland, Sweden, and Yu­
goslavia). 

111.6. Probation 

Prosecution can be waived if probation is implemented, with 
the condition that the offender obtains treatment. It 
seems that rehabilitation can sometimes be achieved without 
criminal proceedings, and it is wise to refrain from prose­
cution in such cases. This ground for a prosecutorial 
waiver is used, for example, in the Federal Republic of 
Germany with drug-addicted offenders who have sought help 



- 64 -

for their drug dependency (Sweden, Belgium, the German Demo­
cratic Republic). 

III.7. ~vsitive change in offender's behaviour 

Prosecutorial waiver can take place if the offender demon­
strates a change in his behaviour in the period between the 
occurrence of th~ crime and the prosecutorial decision. In 
the Federal Republic of Germany, for example, the Federal 
Attorney-General is authorized to withhold prosecution of 
serious political crimes, suCh as high treason or espionage, 
if the offender has helped to avert an imminent danger to 
the state by dissuading other offenders from continuing with 
the illegal activity, or by disclosing the offence to the 
authorities before the consequences of the crime are com­
plete, and before he knows of the detection of th~ offence. 
Such actions on the part of the offender are viewed as signs 
of repentance, and are considered as a sufficient reason for 
waiving prosecution (Sweden, the German Democratic Repub­
lic) • 

III.8. untraceable suspect 

Prosecution can be waived when the known suspect cannot be 
traced. In such situations, prosecution is, at times, a 
waste of time and money (Denmark, the Netherlands). 

IV. REASONS CONNECTED TO THE RELATION BETWEEN THE VICTIM AND 
THE OFFENDER. 

This category has five subcategories: 

IV.I. Compensation 

It can be wise to abstain from prosecution in situations 
where the offender pays for the damage caused by the of­
fence, or otherwise has an active part in solving the con­
flict between himself and the victim. In such cases, prose­
cution might only renew the problems (Ireland, Belgium, 
France, the Netherlands, Denmark). 

IV.2. Provo~ation. 

Sometimes, it is the victim who provoked the offender, which 
then resulted in the crime. An example of this would be a 
fight between two customers in a bar after heavy drinking 
and bubsequent disputing. Prosecution of the offender 
would then be inappropriate, as the victim can also be 
blamed for the offence (the Netherlands, Belgium, Austria). 

!V.3. Conflicting interests 

Prosecution can be contrary to the interests of the victim. 
The victim may wish for a prosecutorial waiver for a number 
of reasons. For example, he might not want to be mentioned 
in connection with the case. The interest of the victim is 
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often a reason for non-prosecution in cases involving ille­
gal sexual intercourse between a man and an underaged fe­
male, where a pregnancy results, and the two parties marry 
or establish a common dwelling. Despite the fact that the 
man has committed an offence, prosecution might only cause 
more harm in the situation (Greece, the Netherlands). 

IV.4. Close vi£tim - offender relation 

The fact that the victim and the offender are closely 
ciated or live near each other {family, neighbours, 
can make non-prosecution preferable, as prosecution 
damage or severe the ties between the individuals 
greater extent than the crime itself has (England and 
Belgium, France, the Netherlands). 

IV.5. Restitution 

as so­
etc. ) 
could 
to a 

Wales, 

Although a criminal offence has been committed - such as 
embezzlement ~. it is sometimes preferable to waive prosecu­
tion 1n order to obtain restitution for the damages through 
a civil suit or a civil settlement (Belgium, the Federal 
Republic of Germany, Greece). 

V. REASONS CONNECTED WITH THE USE OF ALTERNATIVE MEASURES. 

The last category consists of reasons connected with the 
fact that measures other than criminal ones can sometimes be 
more suitable. The measures can be of a legal nature (ci­
vil, tax, or administrative measures), or they may be re­
lated to disciplinary or social welfare proceedings (Gr~ece, 
Ireland, Denmark, Finland). 

6. This list of reasons for non-prosecution and the inclu­
sion of countries in which such reasons are applied by the 
public prosecutor could lead to the conclusion that in the 
countries that are not mentioned, the reasons given do not 
play any role in the administration of criminal justice. 
This conclusion, however, is unwarranted. In many coun­
tries, one or more or the reasons mentioned play an impor­
tant role, but not necessarily in connection with the prose­
cutorial decision. 

Particularly in the socialist countries, it seems that rea­
sons of expediency for a prosecutorial waiver are very rare. 
However, in the application of substantiv~ penal law, some 
of the above mentioned reasons play an important r61e. The 
following proviae examples of this: 

- the old Roman maxim 'de minimis non curat praetor' (see 
reason II.l) seems to be expressed in the penal codes of 
the socialist countries in provisions stating that an act 
which does not cause social danger does not constitute a 
criminal offence. 
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- the reasons for non-prosecution mentioned in I.2. and 
II.3. seem to be expressed in the penal code provision 
that an act does not constitute a criminal offence, or 
that punishability is abolished by the reduction or aboli­
tion of the act's social danger (for example, the Hungari­
an penal code, sections 32 and 36). 

- many acts constituting criminal offences in the market 
economy countries are classified as administrative infrac­
tions in the socialist countries, so prosecution is out of 
the question, as there is no pro$ecutorial procedure which 
would apply in cases of administrative infractions. 

- the reasons mentioned in III.7. may be considered as a 
cause excluding punishability in some of the socialist 
countries. 

the reason mentioned in III.S. may lead to the suspension 
of investigation in some of these cou •. ::!"ies. 

the reasons mentioned under IV.3. and IV.4. playa role in 
cases which are prosecuted only on a private complaint in 
some of the countries. 

It appea~s that the procedural laws of the socialist coun­
tries contain rather few exceptions to the legality princi­
ple, and that the prosecution service has a rather restric­
ted scope for the utilization of discretionary power in 
these countries. On the other hand, it seems that means to 
avoid an inexpedient prosecution are provided in the sub­
stantive penal laws in these countries, means which are 
provided in the proce'dural laws of the market economy coun­
tries. 
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CHAPTER V - CONDITIONAL WAIVER OF PROSECUTION 

1. Many European countries have implemented a conditional 
waiver in their codes of criminal procedure or penal codes. 
Accordingly, the public prosecutor waives a case if the 
offender agrees to obey conditions attached to a prosecuto­
rial waiver. The conditional waiver may be seen as diver­
sion with mediation. The conditional waiver we deal with is 
the procedural equivalent of a suspended sentence; the pro­
secutor suspends his final prosecutorial decision until the 
end of the probation period r during which time the offender 
must comply with general and/or special conditions imposed 
by the public prosecutor. 

2. The conditional waiver of prosecution is explicitly ex­
pressed in the legal regulations of the Federal Republic of 
Germany, Bulgaria, Iceland, Norway, Denmark, Luxembourg and 
Poland. However, its absence from the legal regulations of 
other European nations does not exclude the possibility of 
its practical existence in these legal systems. In Scotland 
and the Netherlands, for example, no regulations concerning 
conditional non-prosecution can be found in the laws, but it 
is, nevertheless, used in everyday practice by the prosecu­
tion service. This practice is based on the reasoning that 
as the more extensive right of a general prosecutorial 
waiver is allowed by law, such a right is inclusive of a 
conditional waiver of prosecution. Similarly, in Luxem­
bourg, where regulations concerning conditional non-prosecu­
tion exist only in relation to the use of drugs by drug­
addicts (it is specified that prosecution can be waived 
under the condition that the offender voluntarily accepts 
treatment), it has been used for other crimes for a long 
time. However, in most countries where no explicit regula­
tions exist with respect to conditional non-prosecution, 
such waiver is also absent from the actual prosecutorial 
practice. This is the case in Finland, Switzerland, Yugos­
lavia, Cyprus, Italy, Czechoslovakia, and Spain. 

In some of these countries, however, prosecution may be 
avoided through the payment of a certain amount of money to 
the State treasury (transaction). This possibility seems 
similar to a conditional waiver. 

In other countries, the feasibility of the conditional wai­
ver is presently being discussed. In Czechoslovakia, for 
example, the prosecutor should be authorized to waive prose­
cution when the act in question is of minor danger to socie­
ty, if in view of the nature of the offence and the charac­
teristics of the offender, there are grounds to expect him 
to be a law-abiding oitizen.· The decision to waive prose­
cution could involve the imposition of certain conditions. 
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3. When the right to decide on a conditional waiver of 
prosecution is explicitly stated in, and regulated by, law, 
the penal or procedural code defines the general and special 
conditions which can be attached to the waiver. These 
conditions must then be fulfilled for the decision of non­
prosecution to become final; their imposition demands their 
fulfillment. 

In most penal systems, the general condition attached to 
conditional non-prosecution is that the accused will not 
commit further offences during the probation period. Such a 
probation period is a common condition attached to a condi­
tional waiver of prosecution, its length varying from one 
system to another. 

In Norway and Poland, it is two years from the day of the 
non-prosecutorial decision, but lasts no longer than the 
term prescribed for the instigation of prosecution for the 
offence. 

In the Federal Republic of Germany, the length of the proba­
tion period depends on the special conditions attached; the 
average probation period is six months, but it may be longer 
in alimony cases. The maximum probation period is one year 
and three months. 

4. In addition to the general conditions which are always 
attached to the conditional waiver of prosecution, special 
conditions may also be imposed. Such conditions usually aim 
at compensating society for the harm caused by the offence, 
or at changing the offender's future behaviour. Where con­
ditional non-prosecution exists, such special conditions are 
usually included in the penal or the procedural code. How­
ever, in countries such as Luxembourg, Belgium, and the 
Netherlands, this is not the case, despite the practical use 
of condition non-prosecution. In the Netherlands, where no 
explicit written conditions for non-prosecution exist, the 
prosecutor may, in practice, impose the same conditions for 
non-prosecution as those used by a judge in the framework of 
a conditional suspended sentence. Some of these conditions 
are specified in the penal code, such as an offender's duty 
to compensate for the damages caused by an offence, or the 
condition that the offender undergo medical treatment. Be­
sides these conditions originally formulated for suspended 
sentences, but also utilized by the public prosecutor for 
conditional non-prosecution, the prosecutor is free to im­
pose other conditions at his discretion, provided that these 
conditions aim at improving the offender's behaviour, and 
that they do not violate his political or civil rights. 

5. In general, a strong similarity appears to exist between 
the suspended sentence and ~onditional non-p~osecution in 
most of the "criminal justice systems studied. The regula­
tions governing the utilization of the suspended senten~e 
seem to have served as a model for the regulations of, 
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and/or the practice of, conditional non-prosecution, as was 
the case, for example, in Iceland, Norway, the Federal 
Republic of Germany, and Denmark. 

In Norway and the Federal Republic of Germany, prosecuto­
rial waiver is, at times, dependent upon the observation of 
certain specified conditions, which, in fact, are those 
implemented for the use of the conditional sentence. In 
these countries, all of the conditions which may be imposed 
on a prosecutorial waiver are noted in the relevant regula­
tions, to which the public prosecutor must adhere. There­
fore, the public prosecutor has no freedom to attach condi­
tions to the waiver, other than those explicitly expressed. 

In Denmark, where the conditions for a suspended sentence 
also apply to the utilization of conditional non-prosecu­
tion, the legal conditions do not restrict the prosecutor's 
right to use his discretion in the imposition of other 
conditions which he sees to be appropriate. 

6. Information about the conditions which may be imposed by 
the public prosecutor is available for some of the countries 
involved in this study. They are presented as examples of 
conditions which may be attached to non-prosecution. 

The Norwegian penal code contains nine special conditions 
for suspended sentence, which, through a reference in the 
procedural code, are also applicable to conditonal non­
prosecution. The offender must accordingly comply with 
directives concerning: 
- his place of residence, leisure time activities, educa­

tion, employment, or association with certain persons; 
- the management of his income and capital, and the fulfill­

ment of his financial obligations; 
- abstinence from the use of alcohol, narcotics or other 

drugs; 
- treatment for abuse of alcohol, narcotics or drugs, even 

in a hospital or a special institution, if seen necessary; 
- psychiatric treatment; 
- treatment in some other institution; 
- compensation for any loss caused by the offence; 
- payment of alimony; and 
- compliance with a probation order. 

The conditions 
listed above, 
sentence, which 
cution. 

recognized in Denmark are similar to those 
and also exist as conditions for suspended 
are likewise used for conditional non-prose-

The Code of Criminal Procedure of the Federal Republic of 
Germany lists four conditions which, copied from those ap­
plying to suspended sentences, note that the offender may be 
required to: 
- perform some work in order to compensate for the damage 

caused by the offence; 
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- pay a certain amount of money to a non-profit organiza­
tion, or to the State treasury~ 

- do some community service or other work for the benefit of 
public interest; and 

- pay money to fulfill an obligation of maintenance to 
dependents. 

The Polish penal code (section 27) also contains conditions 
which may be attached to the waiver of prosecution: 
- compensation for the damage caused by the offence; 

execution of services or works for the benefit of the 
community; and 

- an offer of apology to the injured person. 

Compensation for damages caused by an offence is also an 
important condition for conditional non-prosecution in 
Luxembourg and the Netherlands. 

Besides such general and specific conditions which may be 
imposed on an offender, some countries (France, the Federal 
Republic of Germany, Portugal, and Luxembourg) have recently 
issued special regulations concerning the conditional non­
prosecution of crimes committed by drug-addicts, 
particularly the use of drugs. The public prosecutor may, 
under certain circumstances, waive prosecution in such 
cases, provided that the offender is undergoing, or plans to 
undergo, treatment for his drug problem. 

In Austria, the Narcotic Drugs Act contains a provision for 
a mandatory waiver of cases where only the acquisition or 
possession of a small quantity of a drug for private use is 
in question. If th~ offender voluntarily accepts to undergo 
medical treatment, or agrees to be supervised by a probation 
officer, the prosecutor must discontinue the prosecution for 
a probation period of two years. Some special conditions 
for the suspended sentence may be applied by a prov1s10n 
contained in the Narcotic Drugs Act, to this discontinuation 
of the proceedings. 

The various conditions attached to conditional non-prosecu­
tion are utilized to various extents in everyday practice. 
For example, in the Federal Republic of Germany, in nearly 
98% of all cases concerning conditional non-prosecution, the 
offender is ordered to pay a sum of money to a charitable 
organization, a primary conditions attached to a prosecuto­
rial waiver. Compensation to a victim was ordered in only 
0.5% of the cases. 

7. It must be noted that conditions attached to 
torial waiver may, in fact, resemble a penalty, 
times severe. Due to this possible similarity 
condition and a penalty, this form of diversion 
court system is facing growing criticism. 

Three points of criticism are mentioned here. 

a prosecu­
and be at 

between a 
from the 
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Firstly, the use of conditional non-prosecution touches on 
the issue of the constitutional allocation of legal powers. 
It is explicitly noted in a number of European Constitutions 
that judicial power, as far as the imposition of penalties 
is concerned, is only exercisable by judges. Although con­
ditions attached to non-prosecution are not penal sanctions 
according to the penal code, they nevertheless denote the 
exercise of a judicial power by the public prosecutor in 
actual practice, and therefore resemble the imposition of a 
penalty by him. 

Secondly, adherence to the principle of equality by the 
public prosecutor cannot be guaranteed when conditional non­
prosecution i~ used. If a penalty-like sanction is applied 
to an offender at the discretion of the public prosecutor, 
without an objective and legal examination of the facts of 
the case, such conditions may be imposed on one, but not 
another offender for a crime of similar nature. The diver­
sity in the characters of the public prosecutors could 
therefore endanger the principle of equality before the law. 

Thirdly, it appears difficult to avoid undue pressure on the 
offender in the application of conditional non-prosecution; 
the indivdual has no freedom to refuse a condition if he 
desires to avoid prosecution. The condition is therefore 
accepted under undue pressure, that of prosecution and its 
possible consequences. 

On the other hand, it should be noted that the absence of a 
possibility to waive prosecution on the basis of such condi­
tions would reduce the number of individuals able to avoid 
the stigmatization of court appearances, and of the subse­
quent penalties, a possibility which could, in turn, hinder 
any chance of the offender's rehabilitation. 

This is the main reason why the Portuguese draft bill on 
Criminal Proceedings, which was recently given to the Par­
liament, has noted the possibility of a conditional waiver 
for crimes punishable with a prison sentence up to three 
years. The offender must comply with directives concerning 
his behaviour, or pay compensation for damages caused by his 
offence. 

Conditional non-prosecution appears to be of special import­
ance in cases involving minor crimes, for which the public 
interest to prosecute is based on the fact that they are 
committed to such an extent that legal reaction cannot be 
dismissed, but which, in themselves, do not demand prosecu­
tion. 

It can be concluded that a sufficient and a satisfying 
answer to this dilemma concerni~g the existence and the 
utilization of conditional waiver of prosecution is diffi­
cult to formulate. 
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8. Conditional waivers are used in various European coun­
tries, sometimes to a great extent, and it seems that their 
use will continue to increase. This increase is strongly 
connected with the tendency to vest the prosecution service 
with power which earlier belonged to the trial judges. 

particularly in countries where a prosecution policy is 
pursued in order to relieve courts of a heavy case load 
through an increased use of waivers, the limit of non­
prosecution may be reached. A conditional waiver would then 
seem to be an appropriate instrument for the improvement of 
the administration of justice. Especially for the large 
number of frequently committed minor offences, such as petty 
fraud, shoplifting, issuing an uncovered cheque (writing a 
cheque with insufficient funds), or family offences, which 
do not require, per se, a public trial, but which can not be 
waived without any reaction either, a conditional waiver may 
be an appropriate instrument for attaining the goal of crime 
control. 

particularly with respect to the position of the victim, a 
waiver, under the condition that the offender must pay 
compensation for his crime, may at times be preferable to a 
prosecution. However, it must be stressed that the legal 
position of the offender may be worse when a conditional 
waiver is used than when he is prosecuted. 

Therefore, the law should explicitly express that the offen­
der must consent to a conditional waiver, or that he has the 
right to reject the suggestion that the matter be disposed 
of by a waiver, if he prefers his case to be tried by a 
judge in a public tria17 that is, if he prefers prosecution 
to a conditional waiver. 
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CHAPTER VI - GUIDELINES FOR THE WAIVER OF PROSECUTION 

1. A relation appears to exist, theoretically, between the 
issues of who is vested with the right to prosecute, and 
which principle is adopted as the basis for the prosecuto­
rial policy. Therefore, the combination of the expediency 
principle and the right of everyone to initiate a criminal 
proceeding, or the legality principle and state monopoly 
over prosecution, seem to be the most appropriate choices 
for the safeguarding of uquality before the law. 

When a system has adopted the expediency principle, it could 
be expected that the law contains possibilities for the 
victim to challenge the prosecutorial waiver. This might 
lead to a review of the decision by the judiciary, or by a 
sup~rior official in the prosecutorial hierarchy. Either an 
inol!pendent or a subsidiary prosecutorial power is granted 
to private individuals, or the law provides a possibility to 
lodge an appeal with an independent court, or with the 
prosecutor's superior against the prosecutor's decision to 
waive a case. 

When a legal system has adopted the legality principle, 
state monopoly over prosecution could be expected, without 
any possibility to challenge the prosecutorial decision. No 
need to provide remedies against prosecutorial decisions 
seems to exist, as the legality principle, in theory, pre­
vents partiality or inequality before the law. 

The "pure" combinations mentioned rarely exist in Europe. 
The number of exceptions to these basic combinations is 
great. Indeed, some theoretically unorthodox combinations 
exist. 

In Spain, for example, the legality principle is combined 
with the right of anyone to initiate criminal proceedings. 
The reason why the legislature has opted for this combina­
tion can be traced back to the 19th century, to an antago­
nism between liberal and conservative ideas which existed at 
the time in Spain. The liberals were fascinated by the 
English criminal justice system, in which everyone was vest­
ed with the prosecutorial right, and the liberals were 
consequently unlikely to vote for the continuation of a 
state monopoly over prosecution. The conservatives, on the 
other hand, were in favour of a state prosecution office 
which would have an obligation to prosecute all crimes, as 
they were afraid that the efficiency of state prosecution 
would otherwise no longer be ensured. Consequently, both 
ideological forces manifested themselves in the law, al­
though their combination was illogical, and a useless exten­
sion of the scope of the prosecutorial power. 

Another unusual combination exists in Norway. The expedien­
cy principle is combined with a State prosecutorial monopo­
ly, without any possibility of challenging a prosecutorial 
waiver. 
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The latter combination in particular may result in a weak 
legal position for the victim, and lead to partiality in the 
application of the expediency principle. 

In all countries, equality before the law and the uniform 
application of legal rules are a focal concern. 

Various ways exist to improve the uniform application of the 
law. All countries appear to be aware of the danger of 
inequality, and have accordingly taken appropriate measures 
to prevent its existence, such as building a hierarchical 
prosecution service with regular internal supervision, hold­
ing regular meetings where the actual prosecution policy is 
discussed, and issuing inter.nal directives or guidelines 
aiming at consistency in the prosecution policy. The 
issue of equality before the law will be dealt with in this 
chapter, as guidelines seem to form an instrument for assur­
ing the uniform application of the law. 

The guidelines we deal with in this chapter are instructions 
to prosecutors regarding their prosecutorial tasks, particu­
larly the initiation of the prosecutorial waiver. Various 
synonyms are used for guidelines, such as "instructions", 
"directives", or "circulars". Whatever the term used, we 
will deal with the guidelines as far as they contain written 
instructions to members of the prosecution agency. 

2. A guideline can be defined as a codification of a spe­
cially defined rule of conduct, which the members of a 
certain agency are,expected to observe when exerc~s~ng a 
legally recognized or de facto autonomous power under an 
internal organizational order. 

Prosecutorial guidelines serve as indicators of the exis­
tence and the possible use of discretionary prosecutorial 
power within a country. These guidelines manifest them­
selves in two main forms: 
- those which give directives as to the carrying out of 

prosecution, and 
those which contain directives for the waiving of prosecu­
tion. 

A concurrent existence of these two forms is also possible, 
and exists in certain European countries, such as in England 
and Wales (see the Atto~ney-General's guidelines on criteria 
for prosecution, 14 February 1983), and in Sweden (see the 
1985 Prosecutorial instructions concerning regulations on 
waiver of prosecution and limitations in preliminary inves­
tigation, RAe I: 105 and RAe I: 106). 

It must be emphasized that the presence of prosecutorial 
guidelines within a legal system indicates the presence of 
the possible use of prosecutorial discretion. 
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Even in countries which have adopted the legality principle, 
guidelines or instructions sometimes seem necessary for the 
uniform application of the law. In Poland, for example, 
since the enactment of the new Penal Code (1970), the Procu­
rator General has issued instructions concerning the appli­
cation of the conditional discontinuance of proceedings, and 
the appraisal of the degree of the act's social danger. 

The same kind of guidelines, in which new legislation is 
explained to attain the uniform application of the law, also 
exist in France and Belgium. 

In certain countries, the utilization of prosecutorial dis­
cretionary power is not allowed. This is the case in Italy, 
where section 112 of the 1947 constitution specifically 
states that a public prosecutor is obliged to prosecute, and 
has no discretion in the matter. In these countries. 
prosecutorial guidelines do not appear to be present. 

3. Prosecutorial guidelines exist mainly for the purpose of 
avoiding arbitrariness and lack of uniformity in the use of 
prosecutorial discretion. The requirement for directives, 
in order to achieve this end, depends on three subsidiary 
factors: 
- the explicitness of the regulations expressing the grant­

ing of the discretionary power; 
- the extent of the granted power; and 
- the number of persons possessing the power to decide on 

prosecution. 

These three factors carry a danger of arbitrariness in 
decision-making, and of the consequent lack of uniformity. 
The less explicit the regulations granting the discretionary 
power are, the wider the extent of their application, and 
the greater the number of persons actually exercising dis­
cretion, the greater this danger is. The guidelines aim at 
avoiding such danger by confining and structuring the exer­
cise of this power to certain situations and/or cases. This 
is done, or at least should be done, by 

- interpreting words contained in law which are too vague 
for application without their explicit clarification, as 
is the case in the Federal Republic of Germany, where the 
Code of Criminal Procedure (section l54c) allows the 
public prosecutor to waive prosecution of an offence when 
the offender is, due to an offence he committed, a victim 
of extortion, where the threat is reported to the police 
by the victim, unless prosecution is perceived as indis­
pensable in view of the seriousness of the offence commit­
ted by the victim. The guidelines (no. 102 of the Uniform 
Rules of Criminal Procedure) clarify the last component of 
this section by noting that non-prosecution of the victim 
/offender is appropriate only if the offence of coercion 
or extortion is more serious than his offence. For exam­
ple, waiver of prosecution would likely occur in a case 
involving sexual relations between an adult male and a 
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male under the age of 18 (which is prohlbited by law), as 
this sexual offence would not be perceived to be more 
serious than the extortion. 

- restricting the application of the discretion to certain 
crimes or types of offences and/or offenders, and/or ex­
cluding certain crimes. For example, the application of 
the discretionary power expressed in section 15 of the 
Decree on the Enforcement of the Penal Code of Finland is 
excluded in the case of shoplifting and restaurant and 
tad frauds~ and 

- attaching certain conditions to the situations in question 
and/or the waiver or prosecution itself, as in Ireland, 
where prosecution may be waived in the case of a juvenile 
if he is a first offender, and if the victim of the of­
fence agrees to the use of a caution (an alternative to 
prosecution), and if compensation is paid to the victim. 

It may be concluded that the guidelines define, to some 
extent, the discretionary use of prosecution through the 
specification and clarification of the existing law. 

In some countries, such as France, the prosecutorial guide­
lines aim to establish a desired criminal policy. The 
guidelines present the possible means for achieving set 
policies, to realize their actual practice in the criminal 
justice system. They may, in other words, serve as an 
instrument for attaining certain goals which await their 
practical application and realization. 

4. Most guidelines governing the discretionary use of pro­
secutorial power are issued by the top authorities of the 
prosecutorial hierarchy, such as the Assembly of the five 
Attorneys-General and the Minister of Justice in the Nether­
lands, the Prosecutor General in Sweden and in Poland, the 
Attorney-General in England and Luxembourg, the Minister of 
Justice in Belgium and France, and the Minister of Justice 
or the Attorney-General in Denmark. In Scotland, they are 
issued under the Lord Advocate's authority. 

Due to their formulation by such authorities, guidelines 
must be consistently and uniformly followed by those vested 
with prosecutorial power. The existence of the guidelines 
implies an explicit duty for the prosecutor to apply them 1n 
practice. Guidelines therefore primarily deal with the 
presence and the use of the prosecutorial pOHer at the 
individual level. However, they may also prescribe a duty 
for the prosecutor to seek the approval of a higher autho­
rity for the use of this power in certain cases. In Bel­
gium, for example, higher authority must be consulted in 
cases which involve factors capable of influencing the coun­
try's international relations. Similarly, the consent of 
the Assembly of Attorneys-General is required for the prose­
cution of euthanasia in the Netherlands. As well, the 
Director of Public Prosecutions in Ireland has issued a 
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practice directive requiring the police to consult one of 
the Director's professional officers in cases involving 
homicide or any sexual offence, as well as in cases of 
driving with an excess blood alcohol level. 

Although, as already noted, the guidelines generally require 
strict adherence, the specificity of a partic~lar case or a 
situation may demand deviation from this practice. Indeed, 
some of the existing guidelines explicitly express the indi­
vidual and professional responsibility of a prosecutor to do 
so in unique caseSj the introductory remarks to the guide­
lines formulated in the Federal Republic of Germany, the so­
called Uniform Rules of Criminal Procedure, state that: 

"because of the complexity of life, the guidelines are 
only to be followed in average (common) cases. Thus, in 
every case the public prosecutor shall independently, and 
conscious of his responsibility, prove what measures must 
be taken, and he can deviate from the guidelines bclcause 
of the special character of the individual case". 

The general guidelines may therefore be deviated from in 
cases which involve facts and factors which dist;n~uish them 
from the average cases falling within the range of the ap­
plication of the directives. 

5. Guidelines may exist both at the national and the re­
gional level. Just as the national guidelines are issued by 
th~ top hierarchical authorities of the prosecution agencies 
or services, the regional ones are similarly formulated by 
the authorities ~t the top of the regional prosecutorial 
agencies. The need for regional, or even local, g~idelines 
appears to be growing, as experience has demonstrated that 
national guidelines do not, at times, adequately accommodate 
the local differences and needs. 

A study conducted by the Dutch Research and Documentation 
Centre of the Ministry of Justice states that the fact that 
guidelines are formulated at the national level affects the 
content of the directives, and the subsequent procedures. 
with regard to the content of such directives, local aspects 
of crime policy are necessarily ignored within a national 
guideline. For example, the criminal policy on petty crimes 
in the Netherlands is, or at least is supposed to be, exten­
sively determined by considerations of local requirements. 
However, general, national guidelines may present an obsta­
cle to such a reality, as such local needs are not necessa­
rily included in the directives. In addition, national 
guidelines usually provide a general classification of 
cases, with little or no detailed content needed for their 
effective implementation at the regional or the local level. 
procedurally, national guidelines complicate any adjustment­
process, the required decision-making often lasting several 
months. These factors, together with the fact that practis­
ing prosecutors rarely have any say as to the content of the 
national guidelines~ make their use problematic in the eve­
ryday local practice. 
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The optimum situation would be reali zed through the 
rent fulfillment of both the needs of uniformity 
local needs. However, this is often impossible 
plish, and consequently emphasis is usually given 
the other of these aims. 

concur­
and the 

to ace om­
to one or 

In the Federal Republic of Germany, the existence of natio­
nal guidelines indicates that the need for uniformity bas 
been perceived to be the stronger need of the two. Despite 
the fact that everyone of the eleven states in this country 
has an independent prosecution service, and that each of 
them has the right to formulate its own prosecutorial guide­
lines, they all operate under the federal uniform direc­
tives, which are fairly general and broad in their content. 
The German states have placed emphasis on the need fo~ 
uniformity and harmony amongst themselves in their prosecu­
torial practices, as is manifested in the existence of these 
national procedural guidelines (the Uniform Rules of Crimi­
nal Procedure). 

6. The contents of the existing guidelines for waiver of 
prosecution vary among the European nations. Some guide­
lines address certain specific crim~s, ann/or factors which 
are required for a prosecutorial waiver. In the Federal 
Republic of Germany, for example~ the guidelines apply to 
minor offences, such as shoplifting, use of the public 
transport system without paying, and petty traffic offences. 
In addition, these guidelines specify that certain require­
ments must be met in order for a waiver to occur. For 
instance, section' 229 of these directives specifies that 
prosecution may be waived in cases involving an insult where 
the act had no substantive effect on the victim. If only 
the individual's feelings (honour) are wounded, but the act 
is not objectively perceived as an insult, carrying no 
significant consequences for the victim aside f.rom the da­
mage to his honour, prosecution may be waived. 

Similarly, the Netherlands have provided guidelines whic~ 
address certain speoified orimes, such as those involving 
fire arms, drugs, fraud, pornography, and illegal broadcast­
ing. A Dutch guideline issued in 1967 illustrates the 
possible specificity of a directive in terms of its field of 
application: it used to be illegal to show a pornographic 
movie in a theater, unless, as the guideline specified, the 
theater contained less than 50 seats. As the Supreme Court 
has recently decided that showing a pornographic movie con­
stitutes a crime only when a visitor involuntarily attends a 
showing and without previous warning about its contents, 
this guideline has become useless. Today, sex cinemas 
"warn" their clients about the hard core pornographic con­
tent of a movie. 

The Danish directives as well specifically note that a 
waive~ of prosecution should occur in cases of certain 
oreachas of the law. For example, in cases which involve the 
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use of marijuana, it is stated that a warning sUffices. 

The Swedish guidelines provide general information on the 
1985 revision of chapter 20 section 7 of the Code of Judi­
cial Procedure, in which the grounds for non-prosedution are 
expressed, and which deal with the interpretation of the 
words in this section, such as "essential public interest" 
and "essential private interest". In addition to this gene­
ral information, each of the grounds for non-prosecution are 
dealt with in detail. with respect to offences mentioned in 
the penal code, the scope of non-prosecution is expLicitly 
outlined. As to crimes of violence, and offences against 
liberty and peace (chapters 3 and 4 of the Swedish Penal 
Code), it is stated: 

"(These crimes) are by their nature offences, for which 
prosecution should be instituted. If a minor assault or 
molestation is committed due to strong provocation, or if 
an assault has led only to slight injuries or in petty 
cases of illegal threat and illegal trespassing, there 
should be some room for waiving prosecution. Crimes like 
disturbance of domicilary peace normally imply such a 
strong offence agqinst personal integrity that prosecution 
should be instituted". 

In other countries, such as Luxembourg, guidelines for pro­
secutorial waiver exist on a mo~e general level. These 
guidelines do not define specific crimes and/or factual 
situations, but provide an overall general directive for the 
waiving of prosecution. 

In Finland, section 15 of the Enforcement of the Penal Code 
Decree allows the prosecutor to waive prosecution in petty 
offenc!es, where the offence was committed due to forgiveable 
heedlessness, thoughtlessness or ignorance, and where the 
public interest does not demand prosecution. This provision 
does not define "petty offence"~ instead, general guide­
lines are provided as to the necessary prerequisites for the 
applicability of section 15 (2). For instance, a property 
offence is to be considered as minor if only minor damages 
resulted from the offence. 

The recently published guidelines of England and Wales 
(1983) also represent directives which are general. In 
them, general considerations are listed for the waiving of 
prosecution, including youth, mental illness, staleness of 
the case, and the complainant's attitude. In addition to 
these guidelines issued by the Attorney-General, the Associ­
ation of Chief Police Officers has formulated directives 
addressing traffic offence~ on a general level, which have 
then been adopted for everyday application at the local 
level. Similarly, Luxembourg has formulated general guide­
lines for non-prosecution,· adding an obligation for those 
with prosecutorial power to forward, from time to time, the 
files of some cases to the Attorney-General, in order to 
ensure the uniform and proper application of these direc­
tives. 
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Certain countr.ies, such as the Federal Republic of Germany, 
have guidelines which have general as well as specific 
directives. Most directives are general, offering broad 
instructions for the utilization of the discretionary prose­
cutorial power. For example, guideline 94 (the unifom Rules 
of Criminal Procedure) states that: 

"in cases falling within section 153 C(l) of the Code of 
Criminal Procedure (waiver of prosecution in cases involv­
ing crimes committed abroad but which could be prosecuted 
in the Federal Republic of Germany), the public prosecutor 
can waive prosecution after consideration based on profes­
sional standards, in particular, if the grounds mentioned 
in section 153 C(2) are present, when a prosecution would 
lead to a punishment of inappropriate seve~\ty, and where 
public interest no longer deman~s it." 

This guideline exemplifies the generality of some of the 
directives, as it uses a wording which is open to interpre­
tation. 

7. In some of the 
question arose as to 
public, or whether 
knowledge and use. 

countries involved in this study, the 
whether the guidelines had to be made 

they should remain only for internal 

A few of the countries, such as the Federal Republic of Ger­
many, France, Sweden, and the Netherlands, have made some of 
their guidelines issued by the top authorities of the prose­
cutorial hierarchy public. Most of the guidelines issued at 
the regional level have not been published. 

In the discussion'on the forementioned question, arguments 
both pro and contra were expressed. The following summari­
zes the main arguments presented. 

Several arguments support the internal characterization of 
the guidelines, and hence the idea of their restriction to 
internal knowledge and use within the prosecutorial agency 
or service. It has been expressed that the general availa­
bility of the guidelines concerning the utilization of pro­
secutorial discretion could promote the commission of the 
crimes mentioned in the guidelines, in cases where a waiver 
would be probable or certain. For example, if shoplifting 
up to a value of 15 usn was an offence for which prosecution 
could be waived for first offenders, knowledge of such a 
practice could promote the occurrence of the crime. 

Another argument for restricting knowledge of the directives 
to the scope of the prosecutorial authorities is one point­
ing to the possible generalization of its contents if they 
were made public, resulting from the public's expectation 
that the guidelines would be uniformly applied, without 
exceptions. The guidelines could therefore become more 
rigid if their contents were made public. Their formaliz~­
tion to the point of publication could reduce their flexili­
hity and adjustability to the changing requirements of the 
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prosecutorial authorities. As well, the public might inter­
pret the directives as norms of tolerance, expecting them to 
have the same legal standing as regulations contained in the 
law itself. 

Opposing arguments in support of the general 'ailability of 
the guidelines have also been voiced. It has been pointed 
out that the accountability and political responsibility of 
those holding the prosecutorial powers are realized through 
the publication of the applicable guidelines. Adherence to 
the directives by the prosecution agencies, in other words, 
is ensured through the common knowledge of the guidelines 
contents. 

It has also been noted that knowledge of the guidelines uti­
lized is necessary for the realization of legal fairness and 
equality before the law. One must be able to know what 
rules and regulations he is subjected to, as the withholding 
of such information is contrary to the legal concept that 
criminal procedure cun only take place in accordance with 
known legal rules and regulations. If one is to be held 
accountable for his actions, one should be fully informed of 
their legal and practical consequences. 

It is also conceivable that general ignor~nce as to the 
contents of the guidelines could enhance th~ danger of their 
arbitrary violation. If only those entrusted with the dis­
cretionary prosecutorial power would possess knowledge of 
the directives, deviation from them would be easier. 

In support of the publication of the guidelines, it could be 
argaed that the officiality and immediacy of legal proce­
dures are the basic principles of the criminal procedures 
utilized in the European countries, and directives for the 
waiver of pr~secution should accordingly be public. 

7. As noted earlier, the main purpose of prosecutorial 
guidelines is the achievement of uniformity in the utiliza­
tion of the discretionary power. A relevant question is 
whether this aim can be realized in practice. Comparative 
knowledge in this area, for the purposes of this report, is 
lacking, as this issue was not part of the inquiry distri­
buted to the participating countries. However, relevant 
information is available for the Netherlands, and the fol­
lowing discussion is presented for the purpose of offering 
some information on the topic, as some of the countries 
involved in this report may now, or in the future, wish to 
examine and deal with this issue. 

In the Netherlands, national guidelines have been issued 
since the early 1970s. A few years ago, doubts arose as to 
whether these guidelines, in fact, effectively contributed 
to the harmonization of the discretion utilized by the 
public prosecutors. until that time, the positive effects 
of the directives were broadly stated in legal publica­
tions. These statements, however, were based on impressions 

--------------.".~--------



- 82 -

and subjectIve opinions, not on findings of objective re­
search. Once empirical studies were carried out on the 
issue by the Research and Documentation Centre of the Minis­
try of Justice, it became clear that judicial decision­
making could not, for intrinsic reasons, be standardized by 
such general prosecutorial guidelines as were then used. 
In addition, the results of th~se studies revealed that a 
resistance towards the guidelines existed amongst the public 
prosecutors, due to the fact that the guidelines were issued 
by the authorities at the top of the prosecutorial hierar­
chy. Consequently, using regression analysis of prosecuto­
rial decision, information was obtained about the factors 
which actually influenced prosecutorial decisions. In other 
words, the analysis revealed factors which, in actual prac­
tice/ were the basis for the prosecutorial decisions. For 
example, in cases involving simple theft, the analysis sin­
gled out the following factors: 

- the value of the stolen propertY1 

the number of isolated incidents in a series of 
(e.g. several incidents of shoplifting committed 
sequence); 

- a previous criminal record; first offenders were 
more likely to have their case waived than repeat 
ders; 

crimes 
in a 

found 
offen-

- the age of the accused; young adult offenders had a great­
er chance of being prosecuted than older ones; 

- drug addiction 
unemployment. 
thefts by drug 
was necessary 
addiction. 

w~s found to be strongly correlated with 
The readiness of prosecutors to prose0ute 

addicts was based on the perception that it 
in order to obtain treatment for thei~ 

Due to the influence of these factors on the prosecutorial 
decision, it was thought that they should be formulated into 
guidelines. Subsequently, the value of the regression coef­
ficients of the various considered factors were transformed 
into the following point system: 

l. recidivism: no previous record 0 
one previous sentence 4 
more than one previous 
sentence 7 

2. drug addict: no 0 
yes 6 

3. age: 18-21 2 
22-30 4 
31-60 2 
'Over 60 0 

~--'---~ 



4. number of 
crimes 
committed: 

5. value of 
stolen 
property: 
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one 
several 

under 50 guilders 
50-150 guilders 
151-250 
over 250 

o 
5 

o 
1 
2 
3 

(1 USD= 2.5 guilders, March 1986) 

In this system, the more points accumulated by a suspect, 
the greater the chances that he will be prosecuted, and 
conversely, the less points he obtains, the stronger the 
inclination of the prosecutor to waive prosecution. There­
fore, once a certain standardized number of points is 
reached, a strong possibility of prosecution exists. 

The utilization of this point-system is now in the experi­
mental stage, and is applied, in various forms, to five 
frequently committed crimes. The use of these guidelines 
promises to harmonize the use of prosecutorial discretion, 
representing a more rational and an efficient directive for 
the pLosecutorial services. 
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CONCLUSIONS 

It has become clear that 
mentioned in this report, 
with discretionary power 
courts. 

in all ~f the European countries 
the prosecution service is vested 

to divert criminal cases from the 

The motives for vesting the pro3ecution service with this 
right vary considerably from country to country, but they 
have one thing in common: it is generally accepted that a 
proper administration of justice does not require that all 
breaches of law are dealt with by the criminal courts. The 
proper administration of justice may also be achieved 
through alternatives to the court proceedings. 

The question as to what level of official processing of 
cases is needed is difficult to answer. Socio-political, 
economic, and cultural factors, for example, seem to deter­
mine the appropriate scope of the administration of justice. 
It is obvious that in a country which has already achieved 
the goal of decriminalization, the possible use of discre­
tionary power through non-prosecution is much more restrict­
ed by law and/or in practice than in countries in which the 
decriminalization process has only recently begun. 

The extent to which discretionary power is used in practice 
varies considerably as wsll. Although the statistical data 
provided for this report can not be compared with oVner 
countries, and no general conclusions can be drawn due to 
the lack of uniformity in the legal systems stUdied, there 
appears to be a general tendency in a number of European 
countries to increase the utilization of prosecutorial wai­
ver, and to use alternative ways to deal with criminal 
offences. 

The report demonstrates that non-prosescution, with no con­
sequence following the offence, is infrequent. In most 
cases where prosecution is waived, some kind of interven­
tion, such as compensation, treatment, transfer to agencies 
outside the criminal justice system, and transactions, fol­
lows the prosecutorial waiver. 

Even in countries where strict adherence to the legality 
principle is prescribed by law, prosecutors, nevertheless, 
exercise discretion in their prosecutorial decision-making. 
The issue of the sufficiency of the p,vidence for the initia­
tion of a prosecution appears to be the vehicle used in 
these countries for the avoidance of inexpedient prosecu­
tions. 

The issue of discretionary power is closely connected with 
the issue of impartiality. 

In various European countries, such as Poland, Englana and 
Wales, the Federal Republic of Germany, Finland, the Nether­
lands, and Belgium, empirical studies have been carried out 
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examining the functioning of the prosecution service. All 
studies which have dealt with the issue of the uniform 
application of discretionary power have shown that, in prac­
tice, considerable impartiality exists, regardless of whe­
ther the country adheres to the legality or the expediency 
principle. Therefore, in most of the European countries, 
efforts have been made to reduce arbitrariness in the prose­
cutori~l decision-making. Various means have been used to 
achieve this end. 

The widening of th~ scope of non-prosecution has made it 
necessary to pay more attention to the legal position of the 
offender and the victim. 

The fact that a prosecutor deals with an offence outside a 
public trial may weaken the legal position of the offender. 
Paricularly in cases where the decision to waive is attached 
to cer.tain conditions, it appears necessary to improve the 
legal position of the offender. 

One right appears to be vital to the offender; the right to 
have his caSe tried in a public court. This right should 
never be violated. 

Another important right is to be clearly informed of the 
consequences of one's choice to accept a conditional waivel 
or another alternative to prosecution, for example, regard­
ing the consequences of non-compliance with the conditions 
imposed, the question of whether or not this alternative is 
recorded in the criminal record, and the possible absence of 
legal aid • 

. A decision to waive a case should not curtail the essential 
rights of the victim. 

The content of these essential rights differs amongst the 
jurisdictions studied. 

In jurisdictions where a strong state monopoly over prosecu­
tion exists, the victim's right to moral and psychological 
compensation does not seem to be regarded by the law to be 
as essential as in countries where prosecution may be initi­
at~~ by everyone. Particularly in the latter countries, a 
waiver of prosecution does not lead to a weakening of the 
victim's legal position, as he can initiate a prosecution 
himself. 

In jurisdictions where the victim's rights are weak, a 
waiver of prosecution, with a condition to compensate for 
the material damage, may improve his position. 

One right for the victim seems to be vital; the right to 
challenge the individual prosecutorial decision to waive a 
case, either through lodging an appeal with the court, or 
through the review of the decision by a higher ranked prose­
cutor. 
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RECOMMENDATIONS 

On the basis of the thoughts expressed in this report, and 
considering the given definition of a waiver, the following 
recommendations seem appropriate: 

1. Review of the decision on prosecution 

lao Unless the possibility of private prosecution or a 
previous approval of a judge exists, a party with an inter­
est in the prosecution of an offence should be provided with 
the possibility of having a waiver of prosecution reviewed 
by the judiciary or another independent body or agency. 

lb. In systems adhering to the principle of mandatory 
prosecution, the review of prosecution referred to in lao 
may be purely legal, the issue being the proper application 
of the law. 

lc. In systems adhering to the expediency principle, the 
review of prosecution should also consider whether the deci­
sion is in line with the general prosecutorial policy. 

ld. The judiciary or the independent body vested with the 
power to control prosecution decisions should be provided 
with copies of any written internal instructions on prosecu­
tion. 

leo The judiciary or the independent body vested with the 
power to control prosecution decisions should be empowered 
to order the initiation of prosecution, if it is of the 
opinion that a public prosecutor has misused his power of 
discretion. 

2. Large-scale waivers of prosecution 

2a. The legislator should review the possibility of decri­
minalizing an offence which, in accordance with the general 
prosecutorial policy, is waived to a large extent. 

2b. Should decriminaljzation not be feasible in the case 
referred to in 2a, alternatives to prosecution should be 
developed. 

3. Conditional waiver of prosecution 

3a. The prosecutor should have the possibility of waiving 
prosecution on th~ basis of conditions binding upon the 
suspected offender. 

3b. Legislative or administrative rules should be developed 
in order to establish the conditions which may be attached 
to a decision not to prosecute. 
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3c. The primary purpose of such conditions should be an 
improvement of the behaviour of the offender and the compen­
sation of any victim of the offence. 

3d. The conditions imposed should not restrict the politi­
calor civil rights of the suspect, nor shold they be of a 
punitive nature. 

3e. The conditions which may be attached to a waiver should 
be similar to those which may be imposed within the frame­
work of a conditional or suspended sentence. 

3f. Particularly in the case of drug or alcohol related 
offences, the possibility of undergoing medical treatment or 
submitting to supervision should be considered as a possible 
condition. 

4. In no case should the use of alternatives to prosecution 
interfere with or delay other measures such as decriminali­
zation. 

5. Instruments should be developed to improve the safe­
guarding of equality before the law in the use of discre­
tionary prosecutorial power. 

Helsinki, 29th of March, 1986. 
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Helsinki Institute for 
Crime Prevention and Control, 
affiliated with the united Nations 

ANNEX II 

TRANSNATIONAL STUDY ON THE SCOPE OF THE USE OF NON-PROSECU­
TION 

QUESTIONNAIRE 

Please note: 

The purpose of this questionnaire is to supplement the data 
provided in the interim report by Dr. Prof. Peter Tak of 7 
June 1985, entitled "The Scope of the Use vf Non-Prosecution 
in the European Countries". 

The following questions are related to the topics covered in 
this report. If the relevant data relating to your country 
is appropriately included in the report, you need not re­
spond to the items in guestion. 

1. Introduction 

Scope of discretion 

1.1. To what extent has the discretionary power in prosecu­
tion been expanded in your country over the past twenty 
years, in law and/or in practice? What do you consider the 
primary reasons for this tendency? Are there any opposing 
tendencies to restrict the amount of discretion? 

Discretion by the police 

1.2. To what extent can the police utilize discretion by not 
filing (officially recording) criminal offences known to 
them? Does this discretionary power of the police exist 
also with respect to offences which have been reported by 
individual complainants? Is this discretionary power of the 
police expressed in law? If this discretionary power is 
utilized in practice, is it covered by any restrictions, and 
who formulates and issues these restrictions? 

Consideration of charges 

1.3. Can the public prosecutor in your system charge an ac­
cused with a less serious offence (i.e.mans1aughter), even 
when there is sufficient evidence to charge the accused with 
a more serious crime (i.e. murder)? To what extent can this 
discretion be used? 
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Alternative forms of discretion 

1.4. Are there other forms of diversion in the criminal 
justice system away from the courts, which are not formally 
considered as waivers of prosecution, but which are, in your 
opinion, comparable with such a waiver? Please provide 
information on these alternative forms of diversion. 

2. Chapter I 

Monopoly over prosecution 

2.1. Does the prosecution agency have the exclusive right to 
prosecute criminal offences in your country? 

2.2. If not, is this right granted to other State bodies? 
Please give some examples. 

2.3. Is the right to prosecute granted to private indivi­
duals or bodies? If so, is this right granted to any repre­
sentative of the public, or just to those with special 
interest in the prosecution (such as the victim, or one who 
has otherwise suffered a loss through the offence)? Please 
provide some examples. 

2.4. Is the right of private prosecution referred to in 2.3. 
restricted to certain types of crimes? If yes, to which 
crimes? 

2.5. If the right of private prosecution exists, can you 
provide some data on its practical application? (from 1980 
onwards). 

Administrative and judicial control over prosecution 

2.6. Can a judge examine the prosecutorial decision of a 
public prosecutor in your country? If yes, is this power 
available ex lege, or only on the request of the party who 
has a legal interest in the prosecution? If such examina­
tion is possible, is it purely legal, or does it also exa­
mine whether or not the decision is in line with the general 
prosecution policy? 

2.7. Is it possible, in your system, to request the prosecu­
tion agent to reverse his prosecutorial decision? If yes, 
is this possibility expressed in the law? 

3. Chapter II 

The legality principle and the expediency principle 

3.1. Is the basic prosecution principle explicitly laid down 
in written law in your system? If yes, in which one, and in 
which section(s)? Please provide a copy of the text, pre­
ferably in French, German, or English. 
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Restrictions on the basic principle in written law 

3.2. Is the prosecutorial discretionary power of the public 
prosecutor confined by restrictions set out in written law? 
If so, please provide a copy of the text, preferably in 
French, German, or English. 

Other expression of the basic principle 

3.3. If the prosecution principle referred to in 3.1. is not 
explicitly expressed ln written law, on what basis does it 
rest? 

Exceptions to the basic principle 

3.4. a) If your system has adopted the legality principle, 
please give the main reasons for the implementation of each 
of the exceptions to this principle in your country. 

b) If your system has adopted the expediency princi­
ple, please give the main reasons for the implementation of 
each of the exceptions to the discretionary power. 

Discussion regarding the basic principle 

3.5. Is the prosecution principle which your country has 
adopted, presently under discussion? 

4. Chapter III (cnapter IV final report) 

Use of discretion in the public interest 

4.1. Does your system allow a prosecutor to prosecute a case 
where there is only weak evidence of the guilt of the sus­
pect, if there is public ~nrest and outcry about the given 
case? 

4.2. Does the applicable written law contain any criteria 
for the sufficiency of evidence? 

Conditions for the undertaking of prosecution 

4.3. Which legal conditions (prerequisites and hindrances), 
other than those mentioned in Chapter III, must be met in 
order for prosecution to be possible in your system? Which 
of the conditions mentioned in Chapter III are not relevant 
to your system? 

Grounds for waiver of prosecution 

4.4. What grounds, other than those mentioned in Chapter 
III, are used a waiver of prosecution? Are these 
grounds explicltly laid down in the law? If not, where can 
they be found? 
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Other waiver of prosecution 

4.5. If besides the examples of non-prosecution mentioned 
in this report, examples of wat?ers exist In your country 
which are very particular to your system, please pr.ovide 
examples of them. 

5. Chapter IV (chapter V final report) 

Conditional waiver of prosecution 

5.1. Does conditional waiver of prosecution, or its equiva­
lent (e.g. transaction) exist in your system? 

5.2. If so, is it stipulated in written law, or d6es it 
exist on the basis of practice? If it is stipulated in law, 
please provide a copy of the text, preferably in French, 
German, or English. 

5.3. If no conditional waivers exist, is' it specifically 
prohibited by law? 

5.4. Is the feasibility or present use of conditional waiver 
presently under discussion in your country? 

Conditions for waiver 

5.5. If conditional waiver is possible in your country, 
what conditions can be imposed? Please list them, and refer 
to the appropriate sections of the law. 

5.6. Is the prosecutor restricted in imposing other condi­
tions than those listed in the law, which he deems as neces­
sary? If yes, to what extent is he restricted? 

6. Chapter V (chapter VI final repor.t) 

Prosecutorial guidelines 

6.1. Do prosecution guidelines (or equi~alent directives) 
exist in your country? Please provide some examples of such 
guidelines or directives. 

Content of guidelines 

6.2. If guidelines or equivalent directives exist, do they 
deal with the waiving of specific types of crimes? If yes, 
which crimes? If not, do these guidelines provide an over­
all general direction for the waiving of prosecution? 

Authority issuing guidelines 

6.3. Who formulates and issues the guidelines or equivalent 
directives? 
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Adherence to guidelines 

6.4. Is strict adherence to the guidelines required? If 
not, do the guidelines allow the prosecutor some free dis­
cretion not to apply the guidelines? If yes, in what cases? 

Regional applicability of the guidelines 

6.5. Do the guidelines exist only on the national level, or 
do they also exist on the regional and/or local level? 

Publication of the guidelines 

6.6. Are the guidelines published? If yes, are they pub­
lished in their entirety, or in a summarized form? 

6.7. a) If the guidelines are not published, are the reasons 
for this similar to those expressed in the report? If they 
are not similar, what other reasons for non-publication can 
be mentioned? 

b) If the guidelines are published, are the reasons 
for the publication similar to those expressed in the re­
port? If not, what other reasons for publication can be 
mentioned? 

Other means of harmonization of prosecution 

6.8. If no guidelines exist in your system, what other 
measures exist to avoid arbitrariness, and what means are 
used to reach a harmonization of the utilization of discre­
tionary power? 

Research on harmonization 

6.9. Have evaluative studies been conducted in your country 
on the harmonization of the utilization of discretion? Can 
you summarize the main results of those studies? 

GENERAL QUESTION 

Are there any important issues which exist with respect to 
the utilization of discretionary prosecutorial power in your 
country, but which were not dealt with in the context of 
this report? If yes, w~at are they? 




